WIPRO LTD Form 6-K February 14, 2005

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

#### FORM 6-K

#### REPORT OF FOREIGN ISSUER

Pursuant to Rule 13a-16 or 15d-16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

For the quarter ended December 31, 2004

#### WIPRO LIMITED

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

**Not Applicable** 

(Translation of Registrant s name into English)

Karnataka, India

(Jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

Doddakannelli Sarjapur Road Bangalore, Karnataka 560035, India +91-80-2844-0011

(Address of principal executive offices)

Indicate by check mark if registrant files or will file annual reports under cover Form 20-F or Form 40-F.

Form 20-F b Form 40-F o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant by furnishing the information contained in this Form is also thereby furnishing the information to the Commission pursuant to Rule 12g- 3-2(b) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

Yes o No b

If Yes is marked, indicate below the file number assigned to registrant in connection with Rule 12g 3-2(b)

Not applicable.

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

CURRENCY OF PRESENTATION AND CERTAIN DEFINED TERMS

**CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS** 

**CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME** 

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

NOTES TO THE UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

**RISK FACTORS** 

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

PART II OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal proceedings

Item 2. Changes in Securities and Use of Proceeds

Item 3. Default upon senior securities

Item 4. Submission of matters to a vote of security holders

<u>Item 5. Other information</u>

Item 6: Exhibits and reports

**SIGNATURES** 

**EXHIBIT INDEX** 

EXHIBIT 19.1

EXHIBIT 31.1

EXHIBIT 31.2

**EXHIBIT 32** 

#### **CURRENCY OF PRESENTATION AND CERTAIN DEFINED TERMS**

Unless the context otherwise requires, references herein to The Company or to Wipro are to Wipro Limited, a limited liability company organized under the laws of the Republic of India, and its subsidiaries. References to U.S. or United States are to the United States of America, its territories and its possessions. References to India are to the Republic of India. Wipro is a registered trademark of the company in India and the United States. All other trademarks or trade names used in this Quarterly Report on Form 6-K ( Quarterly Report ) are the property of their respective owners.

In this Quarterly Report, references to \$ or dollars or U.S. Dollars are to the legal currency of the United States, references to £ or Pound Sterling are to the legal currency of United Kingdom and references to Rs. or Rupees or Indian Rupees are to the legal currency of India. The Company s financial statements are prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles (U.S. GAAP) and presented in Indian Rupees. The financial information is translated into U.S. Dollars for the convenience of the reader. Except as otherwise specified, financial information is presented in Rupees. References to a particular fiscal year are to the Company s fiscal year ended March 31 of such year.

Unless otherwise specified herein, financial information has been converted into dollars at the noon buying rate in New York City for cable transfers in foreign currencies as certified for customs purposes by the Federal Reserve Bank (the Noon Buying Rate ) as of December 31, 2004, which was Rs. 43.27 per \$1. For the convenience of the reader, this Quarterly Report contains translations of certain Indian rupee amounts into U.S. Dollars which should not be construed as a representation that such Indian Rupee or U.S. Dollar amounts referred to herein could have been, or could be, converted to U.S. Dollars or Indian Rupees, as the case may be, at any particular rate, or at all. Any discrepancies in any table between totals and sums of the amounts listed are due to rounding.

#### Forward-Looking Statements May Prove Inaccurate

In addition to historical information, this quarterly report contains certain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. The forward-looking statements contained herein are subject to certain risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those reflected in the forward-looking statements. Factors that might cause such differences include but are not limited to, those discussed in the section entitled Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations , Risk Factors and elsewhere in this report. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which reflect management s analysis only as of the date hereof. In addition, readers should carefully review the other information in this quarterly report and in the company s periodic reports and other documents filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) from time to time.

# WIPRO LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (in millions, except share data)

	A	As	of March 31,		
	2003	s of December 3 2004	2004 Convenience translation into US\$		2004
A COPITO	(unaudited)	(unaudited)	(unaudited)		
ASSETS Current assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents (Note 4)	Rs. 1,801.09	Rs. 3,214.59	\$ 74.29	Rs.	3,297.16
Accounts receivable, net of allowances (Note 5)	9,393.85	13,142.60	303.73	13.	10,972.94
Costs and earnings in excess of billings on	7,575.05	13,142.00	303.73		10,772.74
contracts in progress	1,964.11	2,845.40	65.76		2,099.84
Inventories (Note 6)	1,517.31	1,619.02	37.42		1,438.19
Investments in liquid and short-term mutual	-,	-,,			-,
funds (Note 8)	19,428.62	21,605.05	499.31		18,479.05
Deferred income taxes	218.90	343.21	7.93		279.37
Other current assets (Note 7)	2,872.26	3,625.61	83.79		4,772.08
Total current assets	37,196.14	46,395.48	1,072.23		41,338.63
Property, plant and equipment, net (Note 9)	8,628.18	12,250.57	283.12		9,257.20
Investments in affiliates (Note 13)	524.13	744.06	17.20		619.56
Deferred income taxes	192.64	234.26	5.41		161.77
Intangible assets, net (Note 10)	314.02	381.38	8.81		222.86
Goodwill (Note 3,10)	5,426.85	5,588.51	129.15		5,368.70
Other assets (Note 7)	760.35	662.54	15.31		769.59
Total assets	Rs. 53,042.31	Rs. 66,256.80	\$ 1,531.24	Rs.	57,738.31
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY					
Current liabilities:					
Borrowings from banks (Note 15)	Rs. 1,590.84	Rs. 513.08	\$ 11.86	Rs.	969.05
Current portion of long-term debt	28.20				
Accounts payable	2,066.59	3,247.65	75.06		2,732.58
Accrued expenses	2,348.57	3,740.45	86.44		2,665.17
Accrued employee costs	2,367.49	2,929.13	67.69		2,012.47
Advances from customers	919.96	1,242.15	28.71		962.75
Other current liabilities (Note 11)	1,108.89	1,976.30	45.67		1,348.41
Total current liabilities	10,430.54	13,648.76	315.43		10,690.43
Other liabilities	280.72	577.41	13.34		276.21
	· · · -	- · · · · -			

Edgar Filing: WIPRO LTD - Form 6-K

Total liabilities	10,711.26	14,226.17	328.78		10,966.64
Minority interest Stockholders equity: Equity shares at Rs. 2 par value: 750,000,000 shares authorized; Issued and outstanding:	385.17	518.83	11.99		407.92
698,277,456, 697,885,677 and 702,120,931 shares as of March 31, 2004 December					
31, 2003 and 2004 (Note 17)	465.26	1,404.24	32.45		465.52
Additional paid-in capital (Note 21)	7,008.07	12,444.73	287.61		7,176.68
Deferred stock compensation (Note 21)	(12.32)	(3,235.89)	(74.78)		(9.88)
Accumulated other comprehensive income /					
(loss)	(73.60)	233.03	5.39		918.64
Retained earnings	34,558.55	40,665.77	939.81		37,812.87
Equity shares held by a controlled Trust:					
3,943,530, 3,939,030 and 3,946,530 shares as of					
March 31, 2004, December 31, 2003 and 2004					
(Note 21)	(0.08)	(0.08)			(0.08)
Total stockholders equity	41,945.88	51,511.80	1,190.47		46,363.75
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	Rs. 53,042.31	Rs. 66,256.80	\$ 1,531.24	Rs.	57,738.31

See accompanying notes to the unaudited consolidated financial statements.

# WIPRO LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

(in millions, except share data)

		Three mo	nths ended Decer	Nine months ended December 31,						
		2003	2004	2004 Convenience translation into US\$		2003		2004	tr	2004 onvenience ranslation nto US\$
	(uı	naudited)	(unaudited)	(unaudited)	(u	naudited)	(uı	naudited)	(u	naudited)
Revenues: Global IT Services and Products										
Services Products India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products	Rs.	11,448.60 24.34	Rs. 15,711.93 77.45	\$ 363.11 1.79	Rs.	30,831.63 86.74	Rs.	44,085.48 156.54	\$	1,018.85 3.62
Services		860.05	1,209.01	27.94		2,118.28		3,285.94		75.94
Products Consumer Care		1,836.32	2,031.16	46.94		3,829.36		5,607.43		129.59
and Lighting		934.69	1,231.21	28.45		2,578.85		3,367.40		77.82
Others		517.36	641.21	14.82		1,374.63		1,892.02		43.73
Total		15,621.36	20,901.97	483.06		40,819.49		58,394.81		1,349.54
Cost of revenues: Global IT Services and Products Services Products		7,461.11 15.59	10,200.10 67.44	235.73 1.56		19,821.81 57.52		27,804.54 141.90		642.58 3.28
India and AsiaPac IT Services and Product		13.39	07.44	1.30		31.32		141.90		3.20
Services		463.01	658.76	15.22		1,132.83		1,845.43		42.65
Products Consumer Care		1,667.75	1,777.40	41.08		3,425.49		5,026.69		116.17
and Lighting		591.44	810.83	18.74		1,650.07		2,160.12		49.92
Others		364.94	438.15	10.13		976.24		1,290.96		29.83
Total		10,563.84	13,952.68	322.46		27,063.96		38,269.64		884.44
Gross profit		5,057.52	6,949.29	160.6		13,755.53		20,125.17		465.11

Operating expenses: Selling and marketing							
expenses General and administrative		(1,250.75)	(1,385.82)	(32.03)	(3,875.28)	(4,002.68)	(92.50)
expenses Research and development		(925.22)	(896.57)	(20.72)	(2,475.87)	(2,689.30)	(62.15)
expenses Amortization of intangible assets		(56.67)	(69.86)	(1.61)	(168.30)	(201.19)	(4.65)
(Note 10) Foreign exchange gains/(losses),		(67.15)	(22.61)	(0.52)	(223.04)	(122.02)	(2.82)
net Others, net		25.32 16.97	152.94 23.72	3.53 0.55	201.16 69.26	(287.45) 55.64	(6.64) 1.29
Operating income Loss on direct		2,800.02	4,751.09	109.80	7,283.46	12,878.17	297.62
issue of stock by subsidiary (Note 3)		(30.00)	(10.42)	(0.24)	(206.00)	(206.58)	(4.77)
Other income, net (Note 18) Equity in earnings/(losses) of affiliates		201.83	178.65	4.13	549.20	593.59	13.72
(Note 13)		42.94	70.50	1.63	(5.00)	132.90	3.07
Income before income taxes and							
minority interest Income taxes		3,014.79	4,989.82	115.32	7,621.66	13,398.08	309.64
(Note 20) Minority interest		(333.60) (17.94)	(694.15) (24.69)	(16.04) (0.57)	(850.66) (33.30)	(1,970.91) (67.02)	(45.55) (1.55)
Net income	Rs.	2,663.25 Rs.	4,270.98 \$	98.71 Rs.	6,737.70 Rs.	11,360.15 \$	262.54
Earnings per equity share: Basic Diluted Weighted average number of equity shares used in computing		3.84 3.82	6.14 6.04	0.14 0.14	9.71 9.67	16.35 16.23	0.38 0.38

Table of Contents

9

Edgar Filing: WIPRO LTD - Form 6-K

earnings per equity share:

Basic 693,840,903 695,437,663 695,437,663 693,802,188 694,791,765 694,791,765 Diluted 694,971,981 706,939,900 706,939,900 694,179,216 699,827,164 699,827,164

See accompanying notes to the unaudited consolidated financial statements.

### **Table of Contents**

# WIPRO LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (in millions, except share data)

**Equity Shares held** 

	Equity S No. of	Shares	Additional Paid in			O1 V <b>e</b> mpr	mulate ther ehensi ome /	d ive Retained	by a Controlled No. of	a	To Stock
as of	Shares	Amount	Capital C	Compensation	Income		oss)	Earnings	Shares	Amount	Eq
1, 2003	697,691,976	Rs. 465.13	Rs. 6,946.63	Rs. (64.01)		Rs.	0.69	Rs. 28,083.20	(3,910,830)	Rs. (0.08)	Rs. 35
idends											
ed) of ares ise of								(262.35)			
ed) nares , net of by	193,701	0.13	70.70								
ed) sation									(28,200)		
e stock plan, versals ed) ation			(9.26)	) 1.11							
ation											
e stock e plan, ed) nensive				50.58							
me ed)				F	Rs. 6,737.70			6,737.70			6
ensive loss) on											
ents ed)					(74.00)	)					

			agai i iiiig.	VVII TIO LID	1 01111 0 1	`		
				(0.29)				
				(74.29)	(74.29)	)		
				Rs. 6,663.41				
697,885,677	Rs. 465.26	Rs. 7,008.07	Rs. (12.32)		Rs. (73.60)	) Rs. 34,558.55	(3,939,030) Rs.	(0.08) Rs. 41
391,779	0.26	168.61						
							(4,500)	
			2.44					
				Rs. 3,254.32		3,254.32		3
				(76.43) 9.7				
			697,885,677 Rs. 465.26 Rs. 7,008.07	697,885,677 Rs. 465.26 Rs. 7,008.07 Rs. (12.32) 391,779 0.26 168.61	(0.29) (74.29)  Rs. 6,663.41  697,885,677 Rs. 465.26 Rs. 7,008.07 Rs. (12.32)  391,779 0.26 168.61  2.44  Rs. 3,254.32	(0.29)  (74.29) (74.29)  Rs. 6,663.41  697.885,677 Rs. 465.26 Rs. 7,008.07 Rs. (12.32) Rs. (73.60)  391,779 0.26 168.61  2.44  Rs. 3,254.32	(74.29) (74.29)  Rs. 6,663.41  697.885.677 Rs. 465.26 Rs. 7,008.07 Rs. (12.32) Rs. (73.60) Rs. 34,558.55  391,779 0.26 168.61  2.44  Rs. 3,254.32 3,254.32	(0.29)  (74.29) (74.29)  Rs. 6,663.41  697,885,677 Rs. 465.26 Rs. 7,008.07 Rs. (12.32)  Rs. (73.60) Rs. 34,558.55 (3,939,030) Rs.  391,779 0.26 168.61  (4,500)

ed) ed gain low										
es, net ed)					1,058.97					
er ensive										
ed)					992.24	992.24				
nensive										
ed)					Rs. 4,246.56					
as of 1, 2004	698,277,456	Rs. 465.52	Rs. 7,176.68	Rs. (9.88)	)	Rs. 918.64	Rs. 37,812.87	(3,943,530)	Rs. (0.08)	Rs. 46
idends										
ed) of ares ise of							(7,575.99)			(7
ed)	3,843,475	7.46	1,866.60							1

St

# **Table of Contents**

n

ock n, als

ck

ive

oss nt et

OSS

Equity Shares No. of	Additional Paid in	Deferred Stock (		Accumulated Other comprehensive Income /	Retained	Equity Shares held by a Controlled Trust No. of		
Shares Amount	Capital	Compensation	Income	(loss)	Earnings	Shares	Amount	
						(3,000	)	
931.26					(931.26)			
	3,401.45	(3,401.45)						
		175.44						
			Rs. 11,360.15		11,360.15			
			19.62					
			27.86 (733.09)					

(685.61) (685.61)

Rs. 10,674.54

Rs. 233.03 Rs. 40,665.77 (3,946,530) Rs. (0.08) R

See accompanying notes to the unaudited consolidated financial statements.

\$

5.39 \$

939.81

(74.78)

\$

32.45 \$

287.61 \$

# WIPRO LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (in millions, except share data)

	Nine mor 2003 (unaudited)	nths ended Decem 2004 (unaudited)	2004 Convenience translation into US\$ (unaudited)		
Cash flows from operating activities:					
Net income	Rs. 6,737.70	Rs. 11,360.15	\$ 262.54		
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by					
operating activities:					
(Gain)/loss on sale of property, plant and equipment	5.25	(107.47)	(2.48)		
Depreciation and amortization	1,618.45	1,862.92	43.05		
Deferred tax benefit	(44.53)	(152.69)	(3.53)		
Loss on direct issue of stock by affiliate	206.00	206.58	4.77		
Amortization of deferred stock compensation	42.44	175.44	4.05		
Equity in losses / (earnings) of affiliates	5.00	(132.90)	(3.07)		
Minority interest	33.30	67.02	1.55		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Accounts receivable	(1,339.61)	(2,169.66)	(50.14)		
Costs and earnings in excess of billings on contracts in progress	(505.15)	(745.56)	(17.23)		
Inventories	(67.82)	(180.83)	(4.18)		
Other assets	(273.10)	521.17	12.04		
Accounts payable	(398.29)	515.07	11.90		
Accrued expenses and employee costs	2,027.59	1,991.94	46.04		
Advances from customers	22.97	279.40	6.46		
Other liabilities	418.52	929.09	21.47		
Net cash provided by operating activities	8,488.72	14,419.67	333.25		
Cash flows from investing activities:					
Expenditure on property, plant and equipment	(2,737.99)	(4,925.27)	(113.83)		
Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment	55.65	298.47	6.90		
Dividends received from affiliates	4.94	8.40	0.19		
Purchase of investments in liquid and short-term mutual funds	(20,105.21)	(50,995.00)	(1,178.53)		
Proceeds from sale of liquid and short-term mutual funds	8,490.00	47,897.00	1,106.93		
Proceeds from sale and maturities of other investment securities	526.98	,	-,		
Redemption/maturity of inter-corporate deposits	277.72				
Purchase of intangible assets	(50.00)	(298.13)	(6.89)		
Payment for acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(458.25)	(597.77)	(13.81)		
Net cash used in continuing operations	(13,996.16)	(8,612.30)	(199.04)		
Net cash provided by discontinued operations	12.67	. ,	. ,		

Edgar Filing: WIPRO LTD - Form 6-K

Net cash used in investing activities	(13,983.49)	(8,612.30)	(199.04)
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Proceeds from issuance of equity shares	70.83	1,874.06	43.31
Proceeds from issuance of equity shares by a subsidiary	145.87	266.25	6.15
Proceeds from / (repayments of) short-term borrowing from			
banks, net	1,082.32	(456.25)	(10.54)
Repayment of long term debt	(20.00)		
Payment of cash dividends	(262.36)	(7,575.99)	(175.09)
Net cash used in financing activities	1,016.66	(5,891.93)	(136.17)
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents during the period	(4,478.11)	(84.56)	(1.95)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	(3.81)	1.99	0.05
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the period	6,283.01	3,297.16	76.20
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the period	Rs. 1801.09	Rs. 3,214.59	\$ 74.29
Supplementary information:			
Cash paid for interest	28.17	50.02	1.16
Cash paid for taxes	898.74	1,796.94	41.53

See accompanying notes to the unaudited consolidated financial statements.

#### WIPRO LIMITED AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO THE UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(in millions, except share data and where otherwise stated)

#### 1. Overview

Wipro Limited (Wipro), together with its subsidiaries Wipro Inc., Wipro Holdings (Mauritius) Limited, Wipro Chandrika Limited, Wipro Travel Services Limited, Wipro Trademarks Holdings Limited, Wipro Japan KK, Wipro Fluid Power Limited, Spectramind Limited, Wipro Healthcare IT Limited, Wipro Consumer Care Limited, Wipro Shanghai Limited and affiliates WeP Peripherals Limited and Wipro GE Medical Systems Limited (collectively, the Company) is a leading India based provider of IT Services and Products, including Business Process Outsourcing (BPO) services, globally. Further, Wipro has other businesses such as India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products and Consumer Care and Lighting. Wipro is headquartered in Bangalore, India.

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, revenues and expenses and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

Basis of preparation of financial statements. The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. These financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financials statements and related notes included in the Company s annual report on Form 20-F for the year ended March 31, 2004.

Until June 30, 2004, the consolidated financial statements were being presented in rupees thousands. From the six months ended September 30, 2004, the consolidated financial statements are being presented in rupees millions.

Functional currency and exchange rate translation. The functional currency of the Company, including its consolidated foreign subsidiaries, except Wipro Inc. and Wipro Holdings (Mauritius) Limited is the Indian rupee. The functional currency of Wipro Inc. and Wipro Holdings (Mauritius) Limited is the US dollar. The translation of the functional currency of these foreign subsidiaries into Indian rupee is performed for balance sheet accounts using the exchange rate in effect at the balance sheet date and for revenue and expense accounts using an appropriate monthly weighted average exchange rate for the respective periods. The gains or losses resulting from such translation are reported as a separate component of stockholders equity.

Foreign currency transactions are translated into the functional currency at the rates of exchange prevailing on the date of respective transactions. Monetary assets and liabilities in foreign currency are translated into functional currency at the exchange rates prevailing on the balance sheet date. The resulting exchange gains / losses are included in the statement of income.

Convenience translation. The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been reported in Indian rupees, the national currency of India. Solely for the convenience of the readers, the financial statements as of and for the three months and nine months ended December 31, 2004, have been translated into US dollars at the noon buying rate in New York City on December 31, 2004, for cable transfers in Indian rupees, as certified for customs purposes by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York of \$1 = Rs. 43.27. No representation is made that the Indian rupee amounts have

been, could have been or could be converted into US dollars at such a rate or any other rate.

#### **Table of Contents**

*Principles of consolidation.* The consolidated financial statements include the financial statements of Wipro and all of its subsidiaries, which are more than 50% owned and controlled. All material inter-company accounts and transactions are eliminated on consolidation. The Company accounts for investments by the equity method where its investment in the voting stock gives it the ability to exercise significant influence over the investee.

*Cash equivalents*. The Company considers investments in highly liquid investments with remaining maturities, at the date of purchase / investment, of three months or less to be cash equivalents.

Revenue recognition. Revenues from software development services comprise revenues from time-and-material and fixed-price contracts. Revenue on time-and-material contracts is recognized as the related services are performed. Revenue from fixed-price, fixed-time frame contracts is recognized in accordance with percentage of completion method. Guidance has been drawn from the Accounting Standards Executive Committee s conclusion in paragraph 95 of Statement of Position (SOP) 97-2, Software Revenue Recognition, to account for revenue from fixed price arrangements for software development and related services in conformity with SOP 81-1, Accounting for Performance of Construction-Type and Certain Production-Type Contracts. The input (cost expended) method has been used to measure progress towards completion as there is a direct relationship between input and productivity. Provisions for estimated losses on contracts-in-progress are recorded in the period in which such losses become probable based on the current contract estimates. Maintenance revenue is deferred and recognized ratably over the term of the agreement. Revenue from customer training, support and other services is recognized as the related service is performed. Revenue from sale of goods is recognized, in accordance with the sales contract, on dispatch from the factories / warehouses of the Company.

In November 2002, the Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) issued EITF Issue No. 00-21, Accounting for Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables. This issue addresses determination of whether an arrangement involving more than one deliverable contains more than one unit of accounting and how arrangement consideration should be measured and allocated to the separate units of accounting. EITF Issue No. 00-21 is effective for revenue arrangements entered into in fiscal periods beginning after June 15, 2003. Alternatively, the Company may elect to report the change in accounting as a cumulative-effect adjustment. The Company has elected to adopt the guidance in EITF Issue No. 00-21 for all revenue arrangements entered into from the quarter beginning July 1, 2003.

Prior to adoption of EITF Issue No. 00-21, the Company had elected an accounting policy to recognize revenue for certain contracts on completion of installation, where the customer was not obligated to pay a portion of the contract price allocable to the delivered products until installation was completed. EITF Issue No. 00-21 does not permit such an election. Consequently, for all revenue arrangements entered into on or after July 1, 2003, the amount allocable to the products is recognized as revenue on dispatch from the factories/warehouses of the Company. The amount allocable to the installation services is deferred and recognized on completion of the installation.

In certain cases, the application of the contingent revenue provisions of EITF Issue No. 00-21 could result in recognizing a loss on the delivered element. In such cases, the cost recognized is limited to the amount of non-contingent revenues recognized and the balance costs are recorded as an asset and are reviewed for impairment based on the estimated net cash flows to be received for future deliverables under the contract. These costs are subsequently recognized on recognition of the revenue allocable to the balance deliverables.

Revenues from BPO Services are derived from both time-based and unit-priced contracts. Revenue is recognized as the related services are performed, in accordance with the specific terms of the contract with the customers.

When the Company receives advance payments from customers for sale of products or provision of services, such payments are reported as advances from customers until all conditions for revenue recognition are met. Revenues from product sales are shown net of excise duty, sales tax and applicable discounts and allowances.

*Warranty costs.* The Company accrues the estimated cost of warranties at the time when the revenue is recognized. The accruals are based on the Company s historical experience of material usage and service delivery costs.

#### **Table of Contents**

Shipping and handling costs. Shipping and handling costs are included in selling and marketing expenses.

*Inventories*. Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and market value. Cost is determined using the weighted average method for all categories of inventories.

Investment securities. The Company classifies its debt and equity securities in one of the three categories: trading, held-to-maturity or available-for-sale, at the time of purchase and re-evaluates such classifications as of each balance sheet date. Trading and available-for-sale securities are recorded at fair value. Held-to-maturity securities are recorded at amortized cost, adjusted for the amortization or accretion of premiums or discounts. Unrealized holding gains and losses on trading securities are included in income. Temporary unrealized holding gains and losses, net of the related tax effect, on available-for-sale securities are excluded from income and are reported as a part of other comprehensive income in stockholders—equity until realized. Realized gains and losses from the sale of trading and available-for-sale securities are determined on a first-in-first out basis and are included in income. A decline in the fair value of any available-for-sale or held-to-maturity security below cost that is deemed to be other than temporary results in a reduction in carrying amount to fair value with a charge to the income statement. Fair value is based on quoted market prices. Non-readily marketable equity securities for which there is no readily determinable fair value are recorded at cost, subject to an impairment charge to the income statement for any other than temporary decline in value.

*Investments in affiliates*. The Company s equity in the earnings/(losses) of affiliates is included in the statement of income and the Company s share of net assets of affiliates is included in the balance sheet.

Shares issued by subsidiary / affiliate. The issuance of stock by a subsidiary/affiliate to third parties reduces the proportionate ownership interest in the investee. Unless the issuance of such stock is part of a broader corporate reorganization or unless realization is not assured, the Company recognizes a gain or loss, equal to the difference between the issuance price per share and the Company s carrying amount per share. Such gain or loss is recognized in the statement of income when the transaction occurs.

*Property, plant and equipment.* Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost. The Company depreciates property, plant and equipment over the estimated useful life using the straight-line method. Assets under capital lease are amortized over their estimated useful life or the lease term, as appropriate. The estimated useful lives of assets are as follows:

Buildings	30 to 60 years
Plant and machinery	2 to 20 years
Furniture, fixtures and equipment	5 years
Vehicles	4 years
Computer software	2 years

Software for internal use is primarily acquired from third-party vendors and is in ready to use condition. Costs for acquiring this software are capitalized and subsequent costs are charged to the statement of income. The capitalized costs are amortized on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful life of the software.

Deposits paid towards the acquisition of property, plant and equipment outstanding as of each balance sheet date and the cost of property, plant and equipment not ready for use before such date are disclosed under capital work-in-progress. The interest cost incurred for funding an asset during its construction period is capitalized based on the actual investment in the asset and the average cost of funds. The capitalized interest is included in the cost of the relevant asset and is depreciated over the estimated useful life of the asset.

Business combinations, goodwill and intangible assets. In accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 141, Business Combinations, the Company uses the purchase method of accounting for all business combinations consummated after June 30, 2001. Intangible assets acquired in a business combination are recognized and reported apart from goodwill if they meet the criteria specified in SFAS No. 141. Any purchase price allocated to an assembled workforce is not accounted separately.

#### **Table of Contents**

In accordance with SFAS No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, all assets and liabilities of the acquired business including goodwill are assigned to the reporting units.

The Company does not amortize goodwill but instead tests goodwill for impairment at least annually, using a two step impairment process.

In the first step, the fair value of the reporting unit is compared to its carrying value. The fair value of reporting units is determined using the income approach. If the fair value of the reporting unit exceeds the carrying value of the net assets assigned to that unit, goodwill is not impaired. If the carrying value of the net assets assigned to the reporting unit exceeds the fair value of the reporting unit, then the implied fair value of the reporting unit s goodwill is compared with the carrying value of the reporting unit s goodwill. The implied fair value of goodwill is determined in the same manner as the amount of goodwill recognized in a business combination. If the carrying value of a reporting unit s goodwill exceeds its implied fair value, then an impairment loss equal to the difference is recorded.

Intangible assets acquired individually, with a group of other assets or in a business combination are carried at cost less accumulated amortization. The intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives in proportion to the economic benefits consumed in each period. The estimated useful lives of the intangible assets are as follows:

Customer-related intangibles Marketing-related intangibles Technology-based intangibles 2 - 5 years

2 -20 years

5 years

Start-up costs. Cost of start-up activities including organization costs are expensed as incurred.

Research and development. Revenue expenditure on research and development is expensed as incurred. Capital expenditure incurred on equipment and facilities that are acquired or constructed for research and development activities and having alternative future uses, is capitalized as tangible assets when acquired or constructed. Software product development costs are expensed as incurred until technological feasibility is achieved.

Impairment or disposal of long-lived assets. Long-lived assets to be held and used are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of such assets may not be recoverable. Such assets are considered to be impaired if the carrying amount of the assets is higher than the future undiscounted net cash flows expected to be generated from the assets. The impairment amount to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying value of the assets exceeds its fair value.

The Company measures long-lived assets held-for-sale, at the lower of carrying amount or fair value, less costs to sell.

*Earnings per share*. In accordance with SFAS No. 128, Earnings Per Share, basic earnings per share is computed using the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings per share is computed using the weighted average number of common and dilutive common equivalent shares outstanding during the period, using the treasury stock method for options and warrants, except where the results would be antidilutive.

*Income taxes*. Income taxes are accounted for using the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss carry-forwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets

and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. The measurement of deferred tax assets is reduced, if necessary, by a valuation allowance for any tax benefits of which future realization is not more likely than not. The provision for income taxes for the interim periods is based on the best estimate of the effective tax rate expected to be applicable for the full fiscal year.

*Stock-based compensation.* The Company uses the intrinsic value based method of APB Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees, to account for its employee stock based compensation plans. For fixed awards that vest on a pro rata basis, the Company recognizes compensation cost on a straight line basis.

The Company has adopted the pro forma disclosure provisions of SFAS No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation as amended by SFAS No. 148, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation Transition and Disclosure, an amendment of Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Statement No. 123. Had compensation cost been determined in a manner consistent with the fair value approach described in SFAS No. 123, the Company s net income and earnings per share as reported would have been reduced to the pro forma amounts indicated below:

	Nine months ended December			
	31,			
	2003	2004		
	(unaudited)	(unaudited)		
Net income, as reported	Rs. 6,737.70	Rs. 11,360.15		
Add: Stock-based employee compensation expense included in reported net				
income, net of tax effects	42.44	175.44		
Less: Stock-based employee compensation expense determined under fair				
value based method, net of tax effects	1,672.13	1,171.21		
Pro forma net income	Rs. 5,108.01	Rs. 10,364.38		
Earnings per share: Basic				
As reported	9.71	16.35		
Pro forma	7.36	14.92		
Earnings per share: Diluted				
As reported	9.67	16.23		
Pro forma	7.32	14.83		

There were no option grants during the nine months ended December 31, 2003. The Company has granted 5,371,978 options, at a nominal exercise price, during the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

Derivatives and hedge accounting. The Company purchases forward foreign exchange contracts (derivatives) to mitigate the risk of changes in foreign exchange rates on accounts receivable and forecasted cash flows denominated in certain foreign currencies. The strategy also includes purchase of series of short term forward foreign exchange contracts which are replaced with successive new contracts up to the period in which the forecasted transactions are expected to occur (roll-over hedging).

In accordance with SFAS No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities, as amended by SFAS No. 138, Accounting for Certain Derivative Instruments and Certain Hedging Activities, an amendment of SFAS No. 133, the Company recognizes all derivatives as assets or liabilities measured at their fair value, regardless of the purpose or intent of holding them. In respect of derivatives designated and effective as cash flow hedges, gains or losses resulting from changes in the fair value are deferred and recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income within stockholder sequity until the hedged transaction occur and are then recognized in the consolidated statements of income.

The Company assesses hedge effectiveness based on overall change in fair value of derivative instrument. However, for derivatives acquired pursuant to roll over hedging strategy, the forward premium / discount points are

excluded from assessing hedge effectiveness.

Changes in fair value for derivatives not designated as hedging derivatives and ineffective portion of the hedging instruments are recognized in consolidated statements of income of each period.

In respect of derivatives designated as hedges, the Company formally documents all relationships between hedging instruments and hedged items, as well as its risk management objective and strategy for undertaking various hedge transactions. The Company also formally assesses both at the inception of the hedge and on an ongoing basis, whether each derivative is highly effective in offsetting changes in fair values or cash flows of the hedged item. If it is determined that a derivative is not highly effective as a hedge, or if a derivative ceases to be a highly effective hedge, the Company, prospectively, discontinues hedge accounting with respect to that derivative.

#### **Table of Contents**

Recent accounting pronouncement. In December 2004, the FASB issued SFAS No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-Based Payment (SFAS No. 123R), requiring companies to measure the cost of employee services received in exchange for an award of equity instruments based on the grant-date fair value of the award. The compensation costs arising out of such awards are required to be recognized over the period during which an employee provides service in exchange for the award.

SFAS No. 123R is effective for fiscal periods beginning after June 15, 2005. SFAS No. 123R applies to all awards granted and to awards modified, repurchased, or cancelled in the fiscal periods beginning after June 15, 2005. The cumulative effect of initially applying this Statement, if any, is recognized in the first fiscal period beginning after June 15, 2005

Companies that used the fair-value-based method for either recognition or disclosure under Statement 123 can apply SFAS No. 123R using a modified version of prospective application. Under this method, compensation cost is recognized for periods after the effective date, for the portion of outstanding awards for which the requisite service has not yet been rendered, based on the grant-date fair value of those awards calculated under Statement 123.

For periods before the required effective date, those companies can also elect to apply a modified version of retrospective application, under which financial statements for prior periods are adjusted on a basis consistent with the pro forma disclosures required for those periods by Statement 123.

If the Company had amortized the stock-based employee compensation expense determined under the fair value method, the Company s net income as reported for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 would have been reduced by Rs. 1,629.69 and Rs. 995.77, respectively.

*Reclassifications*. Until March 31, 2004, the Company reported an aggregate amount of selling, general and administrative expenses. The Company now reports selling and marketing expenses and general and administrative expenses separately. Amounts reported in prior periods have been reclassified to conform to the current presentation.

#### 3. Acquisition of Ownership Interest in a Subsidiary

As of March 31, 2004, the Company held approximately 93% of the outstanding equity shares of Wipro Spectramind Services Private Limited (Wipro Spectramind). The remaining shares were held by the employees.

As more fully described in note 21, as of March 31, 2004, Wipro Spectramind also had 4,745,731 employee stock options outstanding under the Wipro Spectramind option plan. During the nine months ended December 31, 2004, 4,637,375 options vested and were exercised at a price of Rs. 57. The remaining options were forfeited.

As the exercise price per option was less than the Company s carrying value per share, the exercise resulted in a decline in the carrying value of the Company s ownership interest by Rs. 206.58. In accordance with the accounting policy adopted by the Company, this decline in carrying value has been included in the statement of income for the nine months ended December 31, 2004 as a loss on direct issue of stock by subsidiary.

The shares arising out of the option exercise are covered by a share purchase feature that entitles the Company to repurchase these shares at the then fair value and also gives the employee the right to sell the shares back to the Company at the then fair value. The Company and the employee can exercise this repurchase right after six months from the date of option exercise.

During the nine months ended December 31, 2004, the Company acquired 4,008,681 shares from the employees for an aggregate consideration of Rs.597.77. The excess of consideration paid over the value of minority interest

acquired amounting to Rs. 168.90 has been recorded as goodwill.

As a result of the above transactions, as of December 31, 2004, the Company s ownership interest in Wipro Spectramind remains approximately at 93%.

# 4. Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents as of March 31, 2004, December 31, 2003 and 2004 comprise of cash, cash on deposit with banks and highly liquid investments.

#### 5. Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are stated net of allowance for doubtful accounts. The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts based on present and prospective financial condition of its customers and aging of the accounts receivable. Accounts receivable are generally not collateralized. The activity in the allowance for doubtful accounts receivable is given below:

	Nine months ended December 31,			As of March 31,		
	200 (unaud		-	2004 nudited)	2	2004
Balance at the beginning of the period Additional provision during the period Bad debts charged to provision	1	98.89 39.26 (1.27)	Rs.	720.02 168.61	Rs.	598.89 144.86 (23.73)
Balance at the end of the period	Rs. 7	36.88	Rs.	868.63	Rs.	720.02

### 6. Inventories

Inventories consist of the following:

	As of Dec	As of March 31,		
	2003	2003 2004		2004
	(unaudited)	(unaudited)		
Stores and spare parts	Rs. 29.34	Rs. 37.16	Rs.	31.51
Raw materials and components	368.43	669.18		551.40
Work-in-process	130.68	259.16		159.52
Finished goods	988.86	653.52		695.76
	Rs. 1,517.31	Rs. 1,619.02	Rs.	1,438.19

### 7. Other Assets

Other assets consist of the following:

		As of March
As of Dec	ember 31,	31,
2003	2004	2004

Edgar Filing: WIPRO LTD - Form 6-K

	(unaudited)		(unaudited)			
Prepaid expenses	Rs.	764.06	Rs.	841.92	Rs.	790.10
Due from officers and employees		886.76		919.80		1,029.77
Advances to suppliers		152.87		265.11		139.27
Balances with statutory authorities		12.44		20.73		31.09
Deposits		727.98		843.18		743.99
Inter-corporate deposits		45.31				
Advance income taxes		686.08		226.38		636.10
Derivative asset		13.91		775.09		1,607.05
Others		343.20		395.94		564.30
		3,632.61		4,288.15		5,541.67
Less: Current assets	(	2,872.26)	(	3,625.61)		(4,772.08)
	Rs.	760.35	Rs.	662.54	Rs.	769.59

### 8. Investment Securities

Investment securities consist of the following:

	As of ]	As of December 31, 2003 (unaudited) Unrealized				As of December 31, 2004 (unaudited) Unrealized			
	Carrying Value		ding ains	Fair Value	Carrying Value		olding Sains	Fair Value	
Available-for-sale:									
Investments in liquid and									
short-term mutual funds	Rs. 19,427.12	Rs.	1.50	Rs. 19,428.62	Rs. 21,562.58	Rs.	42.47	Rs. 21,605.05	

	As of March 31, 2004						
	Carrying	Holding					
	Value Gain		ains	Fair Value			
Available-for-sale:							
Investments in liquid and short-term mutual funds	Rs. 18,464.50	Rs.	14.55	Rs. 18,479.05			

Dividends from available for sale securities during the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 were Rs.532.54 and Rs 529.12 respectively, and are included in other income.

# 9. Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment consist of the following:

	As of Dag	eember 31,	As	of March 31,
	2003	2004		2004
Land	( <b>unaudited</b> ) Rs. 627.14	( <b>unaudited</b> ) Rs. 710.71	Rs.	591.44
Buildings	2,790.94	3,772.41	13.	3,121.02
Plant and machinery	7,734.87	9,698.68		7,756.40
Furniture, fixtures and equipment	1,725.39	2,351.64		1,876.15
Vehicles	715.07	997.60		781.93
Computer software for internal use	1,255.88	1,294.67		1,164.46
Capital work-in-progress	1,334.03	2,562.25		1,427.28
	16,183.32	21,387.96		16,718.68
Accumulated depreciation and amortization	(7,555.14)	(9,137.39)		(7,461.48)
	Rs. 8,628.18	Rs. 12,250.57	Rs.	9,257.20

Depreciation expense for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004, is Rs. 1,395.41 and Rs.1,740.90 respectively. This includes Rs. 173.13 and Rs. 134.29 as amortization of capitalized internal use software, during the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004, respectively.

# 10. Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Information regarding the Company s intangible assets acquired either individually or in a business combination consist of the following:

	As of December 31,							
			2003				2004	
		(una	nudited)			(una	audited)	
	Gross				Gross			
	carrying		mulated		carrying		ımulated	
	amount	amo	rtization	Net	amount	amo	rtization	Net
Technology-based intangibles	Rs. 34.30	Rs.	7.79	Rs. 26.51	Rs. 34.30	Rs.	17.27	Rs. 17.03
Customer-related intangibles	584.52		358.69	225.83	560.97		527.27	33.70
Marketing-related intangibles	84.31		22.63	61.68	382.43		51.78	330.65
Others	0.95		0.95		0.95		0.95	
	Rs. 704.08	Rs.	390.06	Rs. 314.02	Rs. 978.65	Rs.	597.27	Rs. 381.38

# As of March 31, 2004

	Gross carrying amount		ımulated rtization	Net
Technology-based intangibles	Rs. 34.30	Rs.	8.79	Rs. 25.51
Customer-related intangibles	578.56		433.97	144.59
Marketing-related intangibles	84.30		31.54	52.76
Others	0.95		0.95	
	Rs. 698.11	Rs.	475.25	Rs. 222.86

The movement in goodwill balance is given below:

	Nine mon	Year ended March 31,	
	<u>Decem</u> 2003	2004	
	(unaudited)	(unaudited)	
Balance at the beginning of the period	Rs. 5,186.62	Rs. 5,368.70	Rs. 5,186.62
Goodwill relating to acquisitions consummated during the period	293.07	186.49	293.07
Effect of translation adjustments	(52.84)	33.32	(110.99)
Balance at the end of the period	Rs. 5,426.85	Rs. 5,558.51	Rs. 5,368.70

Goodwill has been allocated to the following reportable segments:

	As of Dec	As	of March 31,	
Segment	2003 (unaudited)	2004 (unaudited)		2004
Global IT Services and Products India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products	Rs. 4,770.61 656.24	Rs. 4,932.27 656.24	Rs.	4,712.46 656.24
Total	Rs. 5,426.85	Rs. 5,588.51	Rs.	5,368.70

## 11. Other Current Liabilities

Other current liabilities consist of the following:

	As of Dec	eember 31,	As o	of March 31,
	2003	2004		2004
	(unaudited)	(unaudited)		
Statutory dues payable	Rs. 658.36	Rs. 1,368.18	Rs.	867.93

Taxes payable	57.15	25.78		81.87
Warranty obligations	228.75	288.44		357.35
Others	164.63	293.90		41.26
	Rs. 1108.89	Rs. 1,976.30	Rs.	1,348.41

The activity in warranty obligations is given below:

	Nine months ended December 31, 2004 (unaudited)	Year ended March 31, 2004
Balance at the beginning of the period Additional provision during the period Reduction due to payments	Rs. 357.35 231.86 (300.77)	Rs. 293.26 319.32 (255.23)
Balance at the end of the period	Rs. 288.44	Rs. 357.35

# 12. Operating Leases

The Company leases office and residential facilities under cancelable and non-cancelable operating lease agreements that are renewable on a periodic basis at the option of both the lessor and the lessee. Rental payments under such leases were Rs. 361.56 and Rs. 404.44 for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004, respectively.

Total

Details of contractual payments under non-cancelable leases is given below:

Year ending December 31,	
2005	189.25
2006	195.04
2007	199.83
2008	203.59
2009	197.10
Thereafter	353.75

Prepaid expenses as of March 31, 2004, December 31, 2003 and 2004 include Rs.207.82, Rs. 232.34 and Rs. 62.20 respectively, being prepaid operating lease rentals for lands obtained on lease for a period of 60 years. The prepaid expense is being charged over the lease term.

Rs. 1,338.56

#### 13. Investments in Affiliates

Wipro GE Medical Systems (Wipro GE)

The Company has accounted for its 49% interest in Wipro GE by the equity method. The carrying value of the investment in Wipro GE as of March 31, 2004, December 31, 2003 and 2004, was Rs. 456.46, Rs. 371.60 and Rs. 558.07 respectively. The Company s equity in the income/(losses) of Wipro GE for nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 was Rs. (29.00) and Rs. 101.61 respectively.

### WeP Peripherals

The Company has accounted for its 40.5% interest as of December 31, 2003 and 2004 in WeP Peripherals by the equity method. The carrying value of the equity investment in WeP Peripherals as of March 31, 2004, December 31, 2003 and 2004 was Rs.163.10, Rs.152.53 and Rs.185.99 respectively. The Company s equity in the income of WeP Peripherals for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 was Rs. 24.00 and Rs. 31.29 respectively. During the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 the Company received dividends of Rs. 4.94 and Rs.8.40 respectively from WeP Peripherals.

#### 14. Financial Instruments and Concentration of Risk

Concentration of risk. Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist principally of cash and cash equivalents, investments in liquid and short-term mutual funds, other investments securities, accounts receivable and inter-corporate deposits. The Company s cash resources are invested with financial institutions and commercial corporations with high investment grade credit ratings. Limits have been established by the Company as to the maximum amount of cash that may be invested with any such single entity. To reduce its credit risk, the Company performs ongoing credit evaluations of customers. No single customer accounted for 10% or more of the accounts receivable / revenues as of / for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004.

*Derivative financial instruments*. The Company is exposed to foreign currency fluctuations on foreign currency assets and forecasted cash flows denominated in foreign currency. The Company follows established risk management policies, including the use of derivatives to hedge foreign currency assets and foreign currency forecasted cash flows.

The counter party is a bank and the Company considers the risks of non-performance by the counterparty as non-material. The forward foreign exchange contracts mature between one to thirteen months.

The following table presents the aggregate outstanding forward foreign exchange contracts of the company:

	As of Do	ecember 31,	A	s of March 31,
	2003	2004	2004	
	(unaudited)	(unaudited)		
Forward contracts (sell)	\$ 372	\$ 873.30	\$	867.00
	£ 14	£ 25.50	£	3.25

#### **Table of Contents**

In connection with cash flow hedges, the Company has recorded Rs. 325.88 of net gains as a component of accumulated and other comprehensive income within stockholders equity.

The following table summarizes activity in the accumulated and other comprehensive income within stockholders equity related to all derivatives classified as cash flow hedges during the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

Net gain / (loss) as of March 31, 2004	Rs. 1,058.97
Net gains reclassified into net income on occurrence of hedged transactions	(918.01)
Cancellation losses on derivatives for which forecasted transactions are yet to occur (replacement of	
derivatives acquired pursuant to roll-over hedging)	(317.28)
Changes in fair value of effective portion of outstanding derivatives	502.20
Unrealized loss on cashflow hedging derivatives	(733.09)

Rs. 325.88

As of December 31, 2004 there were no significant gains or losses on derivative transactions or portions thereof that have become ineffective as hedges, or associated with an underlying exposure that did not occur.

In addition, the Company has net written put options to sell US dollars which are ineligible for hedge accounting under SFAS No. 133. Consequently, the changes in fair value of the net written options aggregating Rs. 139.61 have been recognized as a loss in Foreign exchange gains/(losses), net in the consolidated statements of income.

#### 15. Borrowings from Banks

Net gain / (loss) as of December 31, 2004

The Company has an Indian line of credit of Rs. 1,540 and a US line of credit of \$ 10 from its bankers for working capital requirements. Both the lines of credit are renewable annually. The Indian line of credit bears interest at the prime rate of the bank, which averaged 12.7% and 9% for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004, respectively. The US line of credit bears interest at 60 basis points over the London Inter-Bank Offered Rate. The facilities are secured by inventories, accounts receivable and certain property and contain financial covenants and restrictions on indebtedness.

#### 16. Stock Dividend

In June 2004, the members of the Company approved a stock dividend in the ratio of 2 additional equity shares or ADS for every equity share or ADS held. Accordingly, the Company has issued 465,631,260 additional shares and has transferred an amount of Rs 931.26 from retained earnings to equity shares. Share and per share data for all periods reported have been adjusted to reflect the stock dividend. Capitalisation of retained earnings aggregating Rs. 931.26 has been recorded during the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

#### 17. Equity Shares and Dividends

The Company presently has only one class of equity shares. For all matters submitted to vote in the shareholders meeting, every holder of equity shares, as reflected in the records of the Company on the date of the shareholders meeting shall have one vote in respect of each share held.

Should the Company declare and pay dividend, such dividend will be paid in Indian rupees. Indian law mandates that any dividend, exceeding 10% of the equity shares, can be declared out of distributable profits only after

the transfer of upto 10% of net income computed in accordance with current regulations to a general reserve. Also, the remittance of dividends outside India is governed by Indian law on foreign exchange. Dividend payments are also subject to applicable taxes.

#### **Table of Contents**

In the event of liquidation of the affairs of the Company, all preferential amounts, if any, shall be discharged by the Company. The remaining assets of the Company, after such discharge, shall be distributed to the holders of equity shares in proportion to the number of shares held by them.

The Company paid cash dividends, including tax on distribution of dividends, of Rs. 262.36 and Rs. 7,575.99 during the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 respectively. The cash dividend per share was Rs. 0.33 and Rs. 9.67 during the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 respectively.

#### 18. Other Income, Net

Other income consists of the following:

	Nine months	Nine months ended December					
		31,					
	2003		2004				
	(unaudited)	(una	audited)				
Interest income/(expense), net	Rs. 16.66	Rs.	(36.62)				
Dividend income	532.54		529.12				
Others			101.09				
	Rs. 549.20	Rs.	593.59				

#### 19. Shipping and Handling Costs

Selling and marketing expenses for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004, include shipping and handling costs of Rs. 56.87 and Rs. 72.57 respectively.

#### 20. Income Taxes

Income taxes have been allocated as follows:

		ended December 31,
	2003 (unaudited)	2004 (unaudited)
Net income Stockholders equity for:	Rs. 850.66	Rs. 1,970.91
Unrealized gains/(loss)on investment securities, net	0.38	4.25
Total income taxes	Rs. 851.04	Rs. 1,975.16

Income taxes consist of the following:

Nine months ended December		
3	1,	
2003	2004	
(unaudited)	(unaudited)	

Edgar Filing: WIPRO LTD - Form 6-K

Current taxes Domestic Foreign	Rs.	562.94 332.25	Rs.	1,217.69 905.91
		895.19		2,123.60
Deferred taxes Domestic Foreign		13.95 (58.48)		(107.69) (45.00)
		(44.53)		(152.69)
Total income tax expense	Rs.	850.66	Rs.	1,970.91

A substantial portion of the profits of the Company s India operations are exempt from Indian income taxes being profits attributable to export operations and profits from undertakings situated in Software Technology and Hardware Technology Parks. Under the tax holiday, the taxpayer can utilize an exemption from income taxes for a period of any ten consecutive years. The Company has opted for this exemption from the year ended March 31, 1997, for undertakings situated in Software Technology and Hardware Technology Parks. Profits from certain other undertakings are also eligible for preferential tax treatment. In addition, dividend income from certain category of investments is exempt from tax since the year ended March 31, 2004. The aggregate rupee and per share

(basic) effects of these tax exemptions, are Rs. 1,568.11 and Rs. 2.26 per share for the nine months ended December 31, 2003, 2,605.60 and Rs. 3.75 per share for the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

#### 21. Employee Stock Incentive Plans

Wipro Equity Reward Trust (WERT). In 1984, the Company established a controlled trust called the WERT. Under this plan, the WERT would purchase shares of Wipro out of funds borrowed from Wipro. The Company s Compensation Committee would recommend to the WERT, officers and key employees, to whom the WERT will grant shares from its holding. The shares have been granted at a nominal price. Such shares would be held by the employees subject to vesting conditions. The consolidated financial statements include the financial statements of WERT, accordingly shares held by the WERT are reported as a reduction from stockholders equity.

The movement in the shares held by the WERT is given below:

	Nine mor Decem	Year ended March 31,	
	2003 (unaudited)	2004 (unaudited)	2004
Shares held at the beginning of the period	3,910,830	3,943,530	3,910,830
Shares granted to employees Grants forfeited by employees	28,200	3,000	32,700
Shares held at the end of the period	3,939,030	3,946,530	3,943,530

Deferred compensation is amortized on a straight-line basis over the vesting period of the shares. The amortization of deferred stock compensation, net of reversals, for the nine months ended December 31 2003 and 2004, was Rs. 42.44 and Rs. 6.52 respectively. The compensation cost has been allocated to cost of revenues and operating expenses as follows:

	Nine	months er		mber
		003 (dited)		004 (dited)
Cost of revenues	Rs.	14.15	Rs.	
Selling, general and administrative expenses		28.29		6.52
	Rs.	42.44	Rs.	6.52

Wipro Employee Stock Option Plan 1999 ( 1999 Plan ). In July 1999, the Company established the 1999 Plan. Under the 1999 Plan, the Company is authorized to issue up to 15 million equity shares to eligible employees. Employees covered by the 1999 Plan are granted an option to purchase shares of the Company subject to the requirements of vesting. The Company has not recorded any deferred compensation as the exercise price was equal to the fair market value of the underlying equity shares on the grant date.

Stock option activity under the 1999 Plan is as follows:

# Nine months ended December 31, 2003 (unaudited) Weighted.

	Shares arising out of	Range of exercise		exercise		ing exercise		Weighted- average exercise	Weighted- average remaining contractual	
	options		prices	price	life(months)					
Outstanding at the beginning of the period	4,234,074	Rs.	341 - 362	Rs. 362	30 months					
	6,639,060		618 841	621	38 months					
Forfeited during the period	(195,942)		341 362	362						
	(278,550)		618 841	618						
Exercised during the period	(189,726)		341- 362	362						
Outstanding at the end of the period	3,848,406		341- 362	362	22 months					
8 1	6,360,510		618 841	621	30 months					
Exercisable at the end of the period	2,693,754		341 362	362	22 months					
	2,865,231	Rs.	618 841	Rs. 621	30 months					

## Nine months ended December 31, 2004 (unaudited)

	Shares	TD.	Panga af		•	ghted-	Weighted- average remaining
	Shares Range of arising exercise out of		average exercise		contractual		
	options		prices		pı	rice	life(months)
Outstanding at the beginning of the period	3,557,331	Rs.	341 -	362	Rs.	362	months 26
	6,298,110		618	841		621	months
Forfeited during the period	(35,220)		341	362		362	
	(274,164)		618	841		618	
Exercised during the period	(1,495,331)		341	362		361	
	(730,180)		618	841		618	
							10
Outstanding at the end of the period	2,026,780		341	362		362	months 18
	5,293,766		618	841		621	months
							10
Exercisable at the end of the period	2,026,780		341	362		362	months 18
	3,705,636	Rs.	618	841	Rs.	621	months

Wipro Employee Stock Option Plan 2000 ( 2000 Plan ). In July 2000, the Company established the 2000 Plan. Under the 2000 Plan, the Company is authorized to issue up to 75 million equity shares to eligible employees. Employees covered by the 2000 Plan are granted an option to purchase equity shares of the Company subject to vesting. The Company has not recorded any deferred compensation as the exercise price was equal to the fair market value of the underlying equity shares on the grant date.

Stock option activity under the 2000 Plan is as follows:

#### Nine months ended December 31, 2003 (unaudited)

	Shares arising out of	Range of exercise	Weighted- average exercise	Weighted- average remaining contractual life
	options	prices	price	(months)
Outstanding at the beginning of the period	284,850	Rs.	Rs. 458	57 months

			344			
			511			
	16,558,443		529		532	59 months
			792			
	7,458,249		794		799	42 months
			915			
	(14,250)		344		441	
Forfeited during the period			511			
	(747,600)		529		534	
			792			
	(504,825)		794		799	
			915			
	(225)		344		344	
Exercised during the period			511			
	270,375		344		458	48 months
Outstanding at the end of the period			511			
	15,810,843		529		531	50 months
			792			
	6,953,424		794		799	33 months
			915			
	(1.622		244		464	40 4
	61,632		344		464	48 months
Exercisable at the end of the period	6 20 5 22 5		511		500	<b>7</b> 0 .1
	6,285,225		529		533	50 months
		_	792	_		
	3,128,142	Rs.	794	Rs.	799	33 months
			915			

## Nine months ended December 31, 2004 (unaudited) Weighted-

	Shares arising out of	Range of exercise		Weighted- average exercise		Weighted- average remaining contractual life
	options	pri	ices	pı	rice	(months)
	257,400	Rs.	344	Rs.	459	45 months
Outstanding at the beginning of the period			511			
	15,567,528		529		531	47 months
			792			
	6,813,549		794		797	30 months
			915			
	(30,225)		344		457	
Forfeited during the period			511			
	(838,131)		529		531	
			792			

Edgar Filing: WIPRO LTD - Form 6-K

	(341,400)		794 915		800	
Exercised during the period	(24,552)		344 511		448	
Exercised during the period	(1,025,591)		529 792		529	
Outstanding at the end of the period	202,623		344 511		462	36 months
	13,703,806		529 792		533	38 months
	6,472,149		794 915		797	22 months
Exercisable at the end of the period	85,627		344 511		465	36 months
r	5,488,907		529 792		532	38 months
	4,529,379	Rs.	794 915	Rs.	797	22 months

Stock Option Plan (2000 ADS Plan). In April 2000, the Company established the 2000 ADS Plan. Under the 2000 ADS Plan, the Company is authorized to issue options to purchase up to 4.5 million American Depositary Shares (ADSs) to eligible employees. Employees covered by the 2000 ADS Plan are granted an option to purchase ADSs representing equity shares of the Company subject to the requirements of vesting. The Company has not recorded any deferred compensation as the exercise price was equal to the fair market value of the underlying ADS on the grant date.

Stock option activity under the 2000 ADS Plan is as follows:

	Nine months ended December 31, 2003 (un								
	Shares arising out		Range	of	:	Veighted- average exercise	Weighted- average remaining contractual life		
	of options	ex	ercise p	rices	•	price	(months)		
Outstanding at the beginning of the period	251,400	\$	6.92	10.02	\$	8.66	54 months		
	1,849,650		11.63	13.79		12.77	45 months		
Forfeited during the period	(20,100)	\$	6.92	10.02		9.21			
Exercised during the period	(20,400) (3,750)		11.63 11.63	13.79 13.79		12.99 12.13			
Outstanding at the end of the period	231,300 1,825,500		6.92 11.63	10.02 13.79		8.66 12.77	48 months		
Exercisable at the end of the period	15,825 455,925	\$	6.92 11.63	10.02 13.79	\$	8.59 12.77	46 months 39 months		

					W	eighted-	Weighted- average remaining	
	Shares arising Ra out exc				average exercise		contractual life	
	of options		prices			price	( <b>months</b> ) 42	
Outstanding at the beginning of the period	214,650	\$	6.92	10.02	\$	8.64	months 33	
	1,696,011		11.63	13.79		12.79	months	
Forfeited during the period	(30,000)		11.63	13.79		13.05		

Nine months ended December 31, 2004 (unaudited)

Edgar Filing: WIPRO LTD - Form 6-K

Exercised during the period	(12,375) (555,446)	6.92 11.63	10.02 13.79	7.54 12.76	
Outstanding at the end of the period	202,275	6.92	10.02	8.70	34 months 18
	1,110,565	11.63	13.79	12.94	months
Exercisable at the end of the period	97,478	6.92	10.02	8.72	34 months 16
	699,291	\$ 11.63	13.79	\$ 13.14	months

Restricted Stock Unit Plan: In June 2004, the Company established an option plan titled Wipro Restricted Stock Unit Plan ( WRSUP 2004 ) and Wipro ADS Restricted Stock Unit Plan ( WARSUP 2004 ). The Company is authorized to issue up to 6,000,000 Restricted Stock Units ( RSUs ) to eligible employees under each plan.

RSUs generally vest ratably at the end of each year over a period of five years from the date of grant. Upon vesting the employees can acquire one equity share for every RSU. The RSUs are subject to forfeiture if the

#### **Table of Contents**

employee terminates employment before vesting. The excess of market price on the date of grant over the exercise price payable by the employees is recognized as deferred compensation cost. The Company has elected to amortize the deferred compensation cost on a straight line basis over the vesting period.

During the nine months ended December 31, 2004, the Company granted 4,605,428 RSUs under the WRSUP 2004 plan and 766,550 RSUs under the WARSUP 2004 Plan. The deferred compensation cost of Rs. 3,401.45 arising from such grants will be amortized over the vesting period of five years.

During the nine months ended December 31, 2004 the Company has amortized Rs. 168.92 of deferred compensation cost. The compensation cost has been allocated to cost of revenues and operating expenses as follows:

Nine months
ended
December 31,
2004
(unaudited)
Cost of revenues
Rs. 118.14
Selling, general and administrative expenses
50.78

Rs. 168.92

Wipro Spectramind Option Plan (Wipro Spectramind Plan). Prior to its acquisition by the Company, Wipro Spectramind had established the Wipro Spectramind Plan. Employees covered by the Wipro Spectramind Plan were granted options to purchase shares of Wipro Spectramind.

As of the date of acquisition of Wipro Spectramind by the Company, options to purchase 17,462,520 shares were outstanding under the Wipro Spectramind Plan. As per the terms of the acquisition, the Company acquired/settled 7,960,704 options for cash. The cost of settlement of these options is included as a component of the purchase price of Wipro Spectramind. Out of the balance 9,501,816 outstanding options, the Company modified the vesting schedule/exercise period and increased the exercise price of 6,149,191 options. In accordance with FIN No. 44, Accounting for Certain Transactions involving Stock Compensation (an interpretation of APB Opinion No.25) and EITF Issue No. 00-23, Issues Related to the Accounting for Stock Compensation under APB Opinion No. 25 and FIN No. 44, the above modifications resulted in a new measurement of compensation cost at the date of modification. As the new exercise price was equal to the fair value of the underlying equity shares on the new measurement date, the Company has not recorded any additional compensation cost.

Stock option activity under the Wipro Spectramind Plan is as follows:

Nine months ended December 31, 2003 (unaudited)

Weightedaverage
remaining

Shares
arising out
of Range of average
options

Weightedcontractual
ife
options

werage
life
(months)

		exercise prices		
Outstanding at the beginning of the period	181,907	Rs. 1 13 Rs.	2	3 months
	3,157,372	31	31	6 months
	5,990,483	57	57	22 months
Forfeited during the period	(339,853)	57	57	
Exercised during the period	(181,907)	1 13	2	
	(3,157,372)	31	31	
	(839,015)	57	57	
Outstanding at the end of the period	4,811,615	Rs. 57 Rs.	57	13 months

Exercisable at the end of the period

## Nine months ended December 31, 2004 (unaudited)

Weightedaverage remaining

	Shares arising out of Range of exercise options prices		cise	ave	hted- rage	contractual life
	options	pri	ces	exercis	e price	(months)
Outstanding at the beginning of the period	4,745,731	Rs.	57	Rs.	57	10 months
Forfeited during the period	(108,356)		57		57	
Exercised during the period	(4,637,375)		57		57	
Outstanding at the end of the period		Rs.		Rs.		

Options exercised during the nine months ended December 31, 2004 are covered by a share purchase feature that entitles the Company to repurchase the shares at fair value and gives the employee the right to sell the shares back to the Company at fair value. The Company and the employees can exercise this repurchase right only after six months of the date of option exercise. In accordance with FIN No. 44 and EITF Issue No. 00-23, this share repurchase feature does not result in variable accounting.

#### 22. Earnings Per Share

A reconciliation of equity shares used in the computation of basic and diluted earnings per equity share is set out below:

		months end 2003 audited)	led December 31, 2004 (unaudited)		
Earnings Net income Proportionate reduction in income on account of assumed exercise of	Rs.	6,737.70	Rs.	11,360.15	
employee stock options in subsidiary		(28.05)		(5.45)	
Net income (adjusted for full dilution)	Rs.	6,709.65	Rs.	11,354.70	
Equity shares Weighted average number of equity shares outstanding Effect of dilutive equivalent shares-stock options and restricted stock units	693,802,188		$\epsilon$	594,791,765	
outstanding		377,028		5,035,399	
Weighted average number of equity shares and equivalent shares outstanding	6	94,179,216	$\epsilon$	599,827,164	

Shares held by the controlled WERT have been reduced from the equity shares outstanding and shares held by employees subject to vesting conditions have been included in outstanding equity shares for computing basic and diluted earnings per share.

Options to purchase 29,124,777 and 6,472,149 equity shares were outstanding during the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004, respectively, but were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share because the exercise price of the options was greater than the average market price of the equity shares.

#### 23. Employee Benefit Plans

*Gratuity*. In accordance with applicable Indian laws, the Company provides for gratuity, a defined benefit retirement plan ( Gratuity Plan ) covering certain categories of employees. The Gratuity Plan provides a lump sum payment to vested employees, at retirement or termination of employment, an amount based on the respective employee s last drawn salary and the years of employment with the Company. The Company provides the gratuity benefit through annual contributions to a fund managed by the Life Insurance Corporation of India ( LIC ). Under this plan, the settlement obligation remains with the Company, although the Life Insurance Corporation of India administers the plan and determines the contribution premium required to be paid by the Company.

Net gratuity cost for nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 included:

Nine months er	ided December
----------------	---------------

		31				
	20	003	2	004		
Service cost	Rs.	4.44	Rs.	6.06		
Interest cost		3.40		5.60		
Expected return on assets		(1.67)		(1.47)		
Amortization of transition liabilities		1.54		4.38		
Net gratuity cost	Rs.	7.71	Rs.	14.57		

Superannuation. Apart from being covered under the Gratuity Plan described above, the senior officers of the Company also participate in a defined contribution plan maintained by the Company. This plan is administered

#### **Table of Contents**

by the LIC. The Company makes annual contributions based on a specified percentage of each covered employee s salary. The Company has no further obligations under the plan beyond its annual contributions.

Provident fund. In addition to the above benefits, all employees receive benefits from a provident fund, a defined contribution plan. The employee and employer each make monthly contributions to the plan equal to 12% of the covered employee s salary. A portion of the contribution is made to the provident fund trust established by the Company, while the remainder of the contribution is made to the Government s provident fund. The Company has no further obligations under the plan beyond its monthly contributions.

The Company contributed Rs. 516.40 and Rs. 745.10 to various defined contribution and benefit plans during the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 respectively.

#### 24. Related Party Transactions

The Company has the following transactions with related parties.

	Nine months ended December 31,					
		2003 (unaudited)		004 udited)		
Wipro GE:						
Revenues from sale of computer equipment and administrative and management						
support services	Rs.	91.11	Rs.	89.94		
Payment of lease rentals				0.67		
WeP Peripherals:						
Revenues from sale of computer equipment and services		4.81		5.98		
Fees received for usage of trade mark		22.04				
Payment for services		5.68				
Purchase of printers		40.71		123.77		
Azim Premji Foundation:						
Revenues from sale of computer equipment and services		0.83		6.57		
Principal shareholder:						
Payment of lease rentals		0.90		1.13		

The Company has the following receivables from related parties, which are reported as other assets / other current assets in the balance sheet.

	As of Dec	As	of March 31,		
	2003	2004			2004
	(unaudited)	(una	udited)		
Wipro GE	Rs. 52.07	Rs.	89.94	Rs.	31.32
WeP Peripherals	1.90		5.98		3.04
Azim Premji Foundation			6.57		0.04

Security deposit given to Hasham Premji, a firm under common control

25.00 25.00

Rs. 78.97 Rs. 102.49 Rs. 59.40

The Company has the following payables to related parties, which are reported as other current liabilities in the balance sheet.

	As of Dec	cemb	er 31,	As	of March 31,
	<b>2003</b> (unaudited)		2004 audited)		2004
WGE	Rs.	Rs.	3.04	Rs.	
WeP Peripherals	37.52		123.77		34.46
	Rs. 37.52	Rs.	126.81	Rs.	34.46

#### 25. Commitments and Contingencies

*Capital commitments*. As of March 31, 2004, December 31, 2003 and 2004, the Company had committed to spend approximately Rs. 529.11, Rs. 1,404.03 and Rs. 837.86 respectively, under agreements to purchase property and equipment. These amounts are net of capital advances paid in respect of these purchases.

Other commitments. The Company s Indian operations have been established as a Software Technology Park Unit under a plan formulated by the Government of India. As per the plan, the Company s India operations have export obligations to the extent of 1.5 times the employee costs for the year on an annual basis and 5 times the amount of foreign exchange released for capital goods imported, over a five year period. The consequence of not meeting this commitment in the future would be a retroactive levy of import duty on certain computer hardware previously imported duty free. As of December 31, 2004, the Company has met all commitments required under the plan.

*Guarantees*. As of March 31, 2004, December 31, 2003 and 2004, performance and financial guarantees provided by banks on behalf of the Company to the Indian Government, customers and certain other agencies amount to approximately Rs. 1,892.56, Rs. 1,529.10 and Rs. 1,734.47 respectively, as part of the bank line of credit.

Contingencies and lawsuits. In March 2004, the Company received a demand from the tax authorities of Rs. 2,614.57, including interest, upon completion of their tax review for the financial year ended March 31, 2001. The tax demand is mainly on account of disallowances of deduction claimed by Company under Section 10A of the Income Tax Act of India, 1961, which allows a tax holiday in respect of profits earned on some of the undertakings of the Company. As of December 31, 2004, the net exposure of the Company was Rs. 2,315.57. Management, including external counsel, have concluded that the ultimate outcome of this proceeding will not have a material adverse effect on the Company s financial position or overall trends in results of operations.

Certain other income-tax related legal proceedings are pending against the Company. Potential liabilities, if any, have been adequately provided for, and the Company does not currently estimate any incremental liability in respect of these proceedings.

Additionally, the Company is also involved in lawsuits, claims, investigations and proceedings, including patent and commercial matters, which arise in the ordinary course of business. There are no such matters pending that Wipro expects to be material in relation to its business.

#### 26. Segment Information

The Company is organized by segments, including Global IT Services and Products, India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products, Consumer Care and Lighting and Others . Each of the segments has a Vice Chairman/Chief Executive Officer who reports to the Chairman of the Company. The Chairman of the Company has been identified as the Chief Operating Decision Maker (CODM) as defined by SFAS No. 131, Disclosure about Segments of an Enterprise and Related Information. The Chairman of the Company evaluates the segments based on their revenue growth, operating income and return on capital employed. With effect from April 1, 2003, the CODM evaluates all critical acquisitions separately for a period of time ranging from two to four quarters.

The Global IT Services and Products segment provides research and development services for hardware and software design to technology and telecommunication companies, software application development services to corporate enterprises and BPO services to large global corporations.

The India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products segment focuses primarily on addressing the IT and electronic commerce requirements of companies in India, MiddleEast and AsiaPacific region.

The Consumer Care and Lighting segment manufactures, distributes and sells soaps, toiletries, lighting products and hydrogenated cooking oils for the Indian market.

Others consist of business segments that do not meet the requirements individually for a reportable segment as defined in SFAS No. 131. Corporate activities such as treasury, legal and accounting, which do not qualify as operating segments under SFAS No. 131 have been considered as reconciling items.

Segment data for previous periods has been reclassified on a comparable basis.

Information on reportable segments is as follows:

			In	Nine montl Idia and AsiaPac	ıs end	ded Decemb	er 31	l, 2003 (u	naudi	ited)		
		Flobal IT Services		Services and		onsumer are and			Red	conciling		
		l Products		roducts		ighting		Others		Items		tity Total
Revenues	Rs.	30,918.37	Rs.	5,947.64	Rs.	2,578.85	Rs.	1,374.63			Rs.	40,819.49
Exchange rate fluctuations		196.16		17.50		0.34		(3.62)		(210.38)		
Total revenues		31,114.53		5,965.14		2,579.19		1,371.01		(210.38)		40,819.49
Cost of revenues		(19,879.33)		(4,558.32)		(1,650.07)		(976.24)		,		(27,063.96)
Selling and					(1,050.07)							
marketing		(2.6=2.24)		(600.00)		(460.00)		(0 <b>7.0</b> 0)		(11.66)		(2.077.20)
expenses General and		(2,673.31)		(602.23)		(462.80)		(95.28)		(41.66)		(3,875.28)
administrative												
expenses		(1,845.88)		(452.82)		(54.81)		(88.78)		(33.58)		(2,475.87)
Research and		(1,0 .0.00)		(102102)		(0.101)		(001,0)		(00.00)		(=,:/0.07)
development												
expenses		(168.30)										(168.30)
Amortization of		(015.04)				(5.00)						(222.04)
intangible assets		(217.24)				(5.80)						(223.04)
Exchange rate fluctuations										201.16		201.16
Others, net		9.71		28.10		5.10		9.58		16.77		69.26
, , , , , ,												
Operating income												
of segment	Rs.	6,340.12	Rs.	379.93	Rs.	410.81	Rs.	220.29	Rs.	(67.69)	Rs.	7,283.46
Total assets of												
segment (3)	Rs.	25,083.66	Rs.	4.072.15	Rs.	1.078.65	Rs.	1,415.34	Rs.	21.392.51	Rs.	53,042.31
Capital employed		-,		,		,		,		,		,-
(3)		19,754.82		1,636.24		524.55		1020.66		21,294.54		44,230.81
Return on capital												
Employed (2),(3)		44%		38%	,	92%						
Accounts		7 227 10		1 627 00		207.20		221 47				0.202.05
receivable		7,227.10		1,637.89		207.39		321.47				9,393.85

Cash and cash						
equivalents and						
investments in						
liquid and						
short-term mutual						
funds	1,177.28	226.15	180.46	443.42	19,202.40	21,229.71
Depreciation	1,175.56	105.67	49.63	28.77	35.78	1,395.41

## Nine months ended December 31, 2004 (unaudited) India and

		Hobal IT Services	A	AsiaPac Services and		onsumer are and			D.	econciling		
	one	l Products	D	roducts	т	ighting		Others	Ν¢	Items	En	tity Total
Revenues		44,242.02		8,893.37		<b>aighting</b> 3,367.40		1,892.02		Items		<b>tity Total</b> 58,394.81
Exchange rate	IXS.	44,242.02	185.	0,093.37	18.	3,307.40	18.	1,092.02			IXS.	36,394.61
fluctuations		(204.48)		(22.13)		0.59		(7.68)		233.70		
Total revenues Cost of revenues		44,037.54		8,871.24		3,367.99		1,884.34		233.70		58,394.81
(1)		(27,946.44)		(6,872.12)		(2,160.12)		(1,290.96)				(38,269.64)
Selling and marketing expenses (1)		(2,368.00)		(828.80)		(654.61)		(131.98)		(19.29)		(4,002.68)
General and												
administrative expenses (1) Research and		(1,946.47)		(578.21)		(60.50)		(91.98)		(12.14)		(2,689.30)
development		(201.10)										
expenses		(201.19)										(201.19)
Amortization of		(100.00)				(12.02)						(100.00)
intangible assets		(109.00)				(13.02)						(122.02)
Exchange rate										(207.45)		(207.45)
fluctuations		6.98		4.00		14.58		12.54		(287.45) 16.64		(287.45) 55.64
Others, net		0.98		4.90		14.38		12.34		10.04		33.04
Operating income of segment	Rs.	11,473.42	Rs.	597.01	Rs.	494.32	Rs.	381.96	Rs.	(68.54)	Rs.	12,878.17
Total assets of segment (3) Capital employed	Rs.	34,609.45	Rs.	5,223.60	Rs.	1,561.86	Rs.	1,844.08	Rs.	23,017.81	Rs.	66,256.80
(3)		26,459.56		1,742.48		692.97		1,362.68		22,863.43		53,121.12
Return on capital		-,		,				,		,		-, <del>-</del>
employed (2),(3) Accounts		62%		41%		100%	,					
receivable		10,152.05		2,267.01		305.32		418.22				13,142.60
		3,651.71		177.86		82.58		568.84		20,338.65		24,819.64

Cash and cash equivalents and investments in liquid and short-term mutual funds

Depreciation 1,540.67 69.89 59.47 34.60 36.27 1,740.90

- (1) Cost of revenues, Selling and marketing expenses and General and administrative expenses of Global IT Services and Products for the nine months ended December 31, 2004 include amortization of Rs. 151.18 of deferred stock compensation cost arising from the grant of RSUs to the employees of Global IT Services and Products.
- (2) Return on capital employed is computed based on the average of the capital employed at the beginning and at the end of the period.
- (3) The total assets, capital employed and return on capital employed for the India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products segment excludes the impact of certain acquisition-related goodwill relating to the segment. This goodwill of Rs. 656.24 as of December 31, 2003 and 2004 has been reported as a component of reconciling items.

The Company has four geographic segments: India, the United States, Europe and Rest of the world.

Revenues from the geographic segments based on domicile of the customer is as follows:

	Nine months er	nded December
	3:	1,
	2003	2004
	(unaudited)	(unaudited)
India	Rs. 9,348.70	Rs. 12,810.78
United States	22,130.86	30,468.37
Europe	7,696.74	11,878.24
Rest of the world	1,643.19	3,237.42
	Rs. 40,819.49	Rs. 58,394.81

#### 27. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The fair values of the Company s current assets and current liabilities approximate their carrying values because of their short-term maturity. Such financial instruments are classified as current and are expected to be liquidated within the next twelve months.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Item 2.

#### Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Investors are cautioned that this discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. When used in this discussion, the words anticipate, believe, estimate, intend, will and expect and other similar expressions as they relate to the company or its business are intended to identify such forward-looking statements. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events, or otherwise. Actual results, performances or achievements could differ materially from those expressed or implied in such forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include those described under the heading Risk Factors in the prospectus filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, as well as the factors discussed in this report. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements that speak only as of their dates. The following discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with our financial statements included herein and the notes thereto.

#### Overview

We are a leading global IT services company. We provide a comprehensive range of IT services, software solutions and research and development services in the areas of hardware and software design to the leading companies worldwide. We use our development centers located in India and around the world, quality processes and global resource pool to provide cost effective IT solutions and deliver time-to-market and time-to-development advantages to our clients. We also provide business process outsourcing, or BPO, services.

In India, we are a leader in providing IT solutions and services. We also have a profitable presence in the Indian markets for consumer products and lighting.

We have three principal business segments:

Global IT Services and Products. Our Global IT Services and Products segment provides IT services to customers in the America, Europe and Japan. The range of services include IT consulting, custom application design, development, re-engineering and maintenance, systems integration, package implementation, technology infrastructure outsourcing, and research and development services in the areas of hardware and software design. We also provide BPO services to clients in North America, Europe, Australia and other markets.

Our Global IT Services and Products segment accounted for 76% of our revenue and 89% of our operating income for the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products. Our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products segment is a leader in the Indian IT market and focuses primarily on meeting the requirements for IT products and services of companies in India, AsiaPacific and the Middle East region. Our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products segment accounted for 15% of our revenue and 5% of our operating income for the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

Consumer Care and Lighting. We leverage our brand name and distribution strengths to sustain a profitable presence in niche markets in the areas of soaps, toiletries, lighting products and hydrogenated cooking oils for the Indian market. Our Consumer Care and Lighting segment accounted for 6% of our revenue and 4% of our operating income for the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

Our revenue and net income for the three months and nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 are provided below.

	Th	ree months e	nded De	Nine months ended December 31, 2004 2003 2004 (in millions except earnings per share data)				
		31	l <b>,</b>		Nine	months end	ed Dece	mber 31,
		2003		2004		2003		2004
	(in	millions exce	pt earni	ings per	(in	millions exce	pt earn	ings per
		share	data)			share	data)	
Revenue	Rs.	15,621	Rs.	20,902	Rs.	40,819	Rs.	58,395
Cost of revenue		(10,563)		(13,953)		(27,064)		(38,270)
Gross profit		5,058		6,949		13,755		20,125
Gross margins		32%		33%		34%		34%
Operating income		2,800		4,751		7,283		12,878
Loss on direct issue of stock by								
subsidiary		(30)		(10)		(206)		(207)
Net income		2,663		4,271		6,738		11,360
Earnings per share								
Basic		3.84		6.14		9.71		16.35
Diluted		3.82		6.04		9.67		16.23

In June 2004, the shareholders of the Company approved a stock dividend, which was previously approved by our Board of Directors. The stock dividend declared was two equity shares for every one equity share outstanding on the record date. As each ADS represented one equity share of the Company, ADS holders also received two ADSs for every one ADS outstanding on the record date. Accordingly, we have issued 465,631,260 additional equity shares which amount includes 6,419,576 additional ADSs issued in respect of outstanding ADSs on the record date, and have transferred an amount of Rs 931 million from retained earnings to equity shares (and ADSs) on our balance sheet. Share and per share data for all periods reported have been adjusted to reflect the stock dividend, and the share and per share numbers reflected herein are post-stock dividend numbers. The stock dividend has not affected the ratio of ADSs to equity shares, such that each ADS after the stock split continues to represent one equity share of par value Rs. 2 per share. Capitalization of retained earnings aggregating Rs. 931 million has been recorded in the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

Our revenue and operating income by business segment are provided below for the three months and nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004:

	Three m ende Decemb	Nine months ended December 31,		
Revenue:	2003	2004	2003	2004
Global IT Services and Products	74%	76%	76%	76%
India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products	17	15	15	15
Consumer Care and Lighting	6	6	6	6
Others	3	3	3	3

Reconciling items

Edgar Filing: WIPRO LTD - Form 6-K

	100%	100%	100%	100%
Operating Income:				
Global IT Services and Products	87%	87%	87%	89%
India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products	7	6	5	5
Consumer Care and Lighting	5	4	6	4
Others	3	3	3	3
Reconciling items	(1)		(1)	(1)
	100%	100%	100%	100%

The Others category in the table above includes our other lines of business such as Wipro Fluid Power and Wipro Biomed. Corporate activities such as treasury, legal, accounting and human resources which do not qualify as operating segments under SFAS No. 131, have been considered as reconciling items. Reconciling items are net of common costs allocated to other business segments.

#### Global IT Services and Products

	Three mon Decemb		Nine months ended December 31,		
	2003	2004	2003	2004	
	(in mil	lions)	(in mil	lions)	
Revenue					
Services	Rs. 11,484	Rs. 15,811	Rs. 31,027	Rs. 43,881	
Products	24	77	87	157	
Total	11,508	15,888	31,114	44,038	
Gross profit					
Services	4,023	5,611	11,205	16,076	
Products	8	10	29	15	
Total	4,031	5,621	11,234	16,091	
Selling and marketing expenses	(781)	(780)	(2,673)	(2,368)	
General and administrative expenses	(718)	(632)	(1,846)	(1,947)	
Research and development expenses	(56)	(71)	(168)	(201)	
Amortization of intangibles	(64)	(13)	(217)	(109)	
Others, net	4	3	10	7	
Operating income	2,416	4,128	6,340	11,473	
Gross margin	35%	35%	36%	37%	
Operating margin	21%	26%	20%	26%	
Revenue growth rate over prior period	42%	38%	41%	42%	

Revenue from the services component of our Global IT Services and Products business segment consists of revenue from IT services and BPO services. Revenue from IT services is derived from technology and software services provided on a time-and-materials or fixed-price, fixed-timeframe basis. Revenue from BPO services is derived from both time-based and unit-priced contracts. Our business segment revenue includes the impact of exchange rate fluctuations. Revenue from IT services provided on a time-and-materials basis is recognized in the period that services are provided and costs are incurred. Revenue from IT services provided through fixed-price, fixed-timeframe projects is recognized on a percentage of completion basis. Revenue from BPO services is recognized as services are performed under the specific terms of the contracts with our customers. Provisions for estimated losses on projects in progress are recorded in the period in which we determine such losses to be probable. Maintenance revenue is deferred and recognized ratably over the term of the agreement. To date, a substantial majority of our services revenue has been derived from time-and-materials projects. The proportion of revenue from fixed-price, fixed-timeframe projects may increase. Our operating results could be adversely affected by factors such as cost overruns due to delays, unanticipated costs, and wage inflation.

Global IT Services and Products revenue from products is derived primarily from the sale of third-party hardware and software products.

The cost of revenue for services in our Global IT Services and Products segment consists primarily of compensation expenses, data communication expenses, computer maintenance, travel expenses and occupancy expenses associated with services rendered. We recognize these costs as incurred.

Selling and marketing expenses consist primarily of sales, advertising and marketing expenses and allocated corporate overhead expenses associated with corporate marketing. General and administrative expenses consist primarily of administrative expenses and allocated corporate overhead expenses associated with management, human

resources, information management systems, quality assurance and finance.

The cost of revenue for products in our Global IT Services and Products segment primarily consists of the cost for products procured from third-party manufacturers.

The revenue and profits for any period of our IT services is significantly affected by the proportion of work performed at our facilities in India and at client sites overseas and by the utilization rates of our IT professionals. The higher rates we charge for performing work at client sites overseas do not completely offset the higher costs of performing such overseas work, and therefore, services performed in India generally yield better profit margins. For this reason, we seek to move a project as early as possible from overseas locations to our Indian development centers. As of December 31, 2004, 76% of our professionals engaged in providing IT services were located in India.

For the nine months ended December 31, 2004, 44% of the revenue of our IT services were generated from work performed at our facilities in India.

In our segment reporting only, management has included the impact of exchange rate fluctuations in revenue. Excluding the impact of exchange rate fluctuations, revenue, as reported in our statements of income, is Rs. 11,473 million and Rs. 15,789 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 respectively and Rs. 30,918 million and Rs. 44,242 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 respectively.

#### India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products

	Three mon Decemb	Nine months ended December 31,		
	2003	2004	2003	2004
	(in mil	lions)	(in mil	lions)
Revenue				
Services	Rs. 860	Rs. 1,209	Rs. 2,118	Rs. 3,286
Products	1,838	2,026	3,847	5,585
Total	2,698	3,235	5,965	8,871
Gross profit				
Services	397	550	985	1,440
Products	170	249	422	559
Total	567	799	1,407	1,999
Selling and marketing expenses	(215)	(324)	(602)	(829)
General and administrative expenses	(170)	(210)	(453)	(578)
Others, net	3	2	28	5
Operating income	185	267	380	597
Gross margin	21%	25%	24%	23%
Operating margin	7%	8%	6%	7%
Revenue growth rate over prior period	60%	20%	6%	49%

Revenue from the services component of our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment is derived principally from hardware and software support, maintenance, software services, e-procurement services and consulting services. Revenue from the products component of our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products segment is derived primarily from the sale of computers, networking equipment and related hardware products. Our business segment revenue includes the impact of exchange rate fluctuations. We recognize revenue from services, depending on the contract terms, over the contract period. Revenue on products is recognized, in accordance with the sales contract, on dispatch of the products to the customer.

We have adopted the guidance in EITF Issue No. 00-21 in respect of all revenue arrangements entered into in the quarter beginning July 1, 2003. Prior to adoption of EITF Issue No. 00-21, we had elected an accounting policy to recognize revenue for certain contracts on completion of installation, where the customer was not obligated to pay a portion of the contract price allocable to the delivered products until installation was completed. EITF Issue No. 00-21 does not permit such an election. Consequently, the amount allocable to the products is recognized as revenue on dispatch from the factories/warehouses of the Company. The amount allocable to the installation services is deferred and recognized on completion of the installation. However, the amount allocable to products is limited to the amount that is not contingent upon delivery of subsequent services.

The cost of revenue for services in our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products segment consists primarily of compensation expenses, expenses on outsourced services and replacement parts for our maintenance services. We recognize these costs as incurred. The cost of revenue for products in our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products segment consists of manufacturing costs for products, including materials, labor and facilities. In addition, a portion of the costs reflects products manufactured by third parties and sold by us. We recognize these costs at the time of sale. In cases where the application of the contingent revenue provision of EITF Issue No. 00-21 results in recognizing a loss on a delivered item the cost recognized is limited to the amount of non-contingent revenues recognized. The balance of the costs are recorded as an asset and are reviewed for impairment based on the estimated net cash flows to be received for future deliverables under the contract. These costs are subsequently recognized on recognition of the revenue allocable to the balance deliverables.

Selling and marketing expenses and general and administrative expenses for our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment are similar in type to those for our Global IT Services and Products business segment.

Historically, in our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment, revenue from products has accounted for a substantial majority of revenue and a much smaller portion of operating income. Our strategy in the IT market in India and AsiaPacific region is to improve our profitability by focusing on IT services, including systems integration, support services, software and networking solutions, Internet and e-commerce applications.

In our segment reporting only, management has included the impact of exchange rate fluctuations in revenue. Excluding the impact of exchange rate fluctuations, revenue, as reported in our statements of income, is Rs. 2,696 million and Rs.3,240 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 respectively and Rs. 5,948 and Rs. 8,893 for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 respectively.

#### Consumer Care and Lighting

	Three mo	Nine months ended December 31,		
	2003	2004	2003	2004
	(in mi	(in millions)		
Revenue	Rs. 935	Rs. 1,232	Rs. 2,579	Rs. 3,368
Gross profit	344	420	929	1,208
Selling and marketing expenses	(199)	(228)	(463)	(655)
General and administrative expenses	(12)	(17)	(55)	(61)
Amortization of Intangibles	(3)	(9)	(6)	(13)
Others, net	7	9	6	15
Operating income	138	175	411	494
Gross margin	37%	34%	36%	36%
Operating margin	15%	14%	16%	15%
Revenue growth rate over prior period	27%	32%	19%	31%

We have been in the Consumer Care business since 1945 and the lighting business since 1992. The Consumer Care business has historically generated surplus cash. Our strategy is to sustain operating margins, continue generating positive operating cash flows and increase the proportion of revenues from high margin products.

We recognize revenue from product sales, in accordance with the sales contract, at the time of shipment. Cost of products consists primarily of raw materials and other manufacturing expenses such as overhead costs for factories. Selling and marketing expenses and General and administrative expenses are similar in type to those for our other business segments.

#### **Amortization of Deferred Stock Compensation**

We use the intrinsic value based method of APB Opinion No. 25 and record stock compensation expense for the difference between the exercise price of options and the fair value as determined by quoted market prices of our equity shares on the date of grant. We have elected to amortize the deferred stock compensation on a straight line basis over the vesting period of the equity shares.

In the previous periods, equity shares were issued to our employees pursuant to our Wipro Equity Reward Trust (WERT). In June 2004 we established a benefit plan titled the Wipro Restricted Stock Unit Plan (WRSUP 2004) and

Wipro ADS Restricted Stock Unit Plan ( WARSUP 2004 ). Restricted stock units ( RSUs ) granted under these plans generally vest ratably at the end of each year over a period of five years from the date of grant. Upon vesting the employees can acquire an option to acquire one equity share for every RSU. The RSUs are subject to forfeiture if the employee terminates employment before vesting. The excess of market price on the date of grant over the exercise price payable by the employees is recognized as deferred compensation cost.

During the nine months ended December 31, 2004, we have granted 4,605,428 RSUs under the WRSUP 2004 plan and 766,550 RSUs under the WARSUP 2004 Plan. The deferred compensation cost of Rs. 3,401 million arising from such grants will be amortized over the vesting period of five years.

#### **Table of Contents**

As a result of the above, we have amortized deferred stock compensation expenses of Rs. 42 million and Rs. 175 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 respectively.

The stock compensation charge has been allocated to cost of revenue and selling, marketing, general and administrative expenses in line with the nature of the service rendered by the employee who received the benefit.

The allocation is as follows:

	Three months ended December 31,				Nine months ended December 31,			
	200	3	20	004	20	03	20	004
		in mi	llions	)		(in mi	illions)	)
Cost of revenue	Rs.	1	Rs.	118	Rs.	14	Rs.	118
Selling, marketing, general and administrative expenses		2		51		28		57
	Rs.	3	Rs.	169	Rs.	42	Rs.	175

#### **Amortization of Intangible Assets**

Intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives in proportion to the economic benefits consumed in each period. We have amortized intangible assets of Rs. 223 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and Rs. 122 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

#### Foreign Exchange Gains, net

Foreign exchange gains, net comprises:

Exchange differences arising from translation / settlement of transactions in foreign currency;

Reclassification of gains / losses, on derivative instruments effective as cash flow hedges, from accumulated and other comprehensive income to net income on the occurrence of hedged transactions; and

The changes in fair value for derivatives not designated as hedging derivatives and ineffective portion of the hedging instruments.

#### Acquisition of ownership interest in a subsidiary

As of March 31, 2004, we held 93% of the outstanding equity shares of Wipro Spectramind. The remaining shares were held by the employees of Wipro Spectramind.

As more fully described in note 3 to the Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements, as of March 31, 2004, Wipro Spectramind also had 4,745,731 employee stock options outstanding under the Wipro Spectramind option plan. During the nine months ended December 31, 2004, 4,637,375 options vested and were exercised at a price of Rs. 57. The remaining options were forfeited.

As the exercise price per option was less than our carrying value per share, the exercise resulted in a decline in the carrying value of our ownership interest by Rs. 207 million. In accordance with our accounting policy, this decline in carrying value has been included in the statement of income for the nine months ended December 31, 2004 as a loss

on direct issue of stock by subsidiary.

The shares issued as a result of the option exercises are covered by a share re-purchase feature that entitles us to repurchase these shares at the then fair value and also gives the employee the right to sell the shares back to us at the then fair value. Both we and the employee can exercise this repurchase right after six months from the date of option exercise.

During the nine months ended December 31, 2004, we acquired 4,008,681 shares from the employees of Wipro Spectramind for an aggregate consideration of Rs. 598 million, pursuant to the repurchase right. The excess of

### **Table of Contents**

consideration paid over the value of minority interest acquired amounting to Rs. 169 million has been recorded as goodwill.

As a result of the above transactions, as of December 31, 2004, our ownership interest in Wipro Spectramind remains at approximately 93%.

### Other Income, net

Our other income includes interest income on short-term investments, net of interest expense on short-term debt and dividend income.

## **Equity in Earnings/Losses of Affiliates**

Wipro GE Medical Systems Ltd. (Wipro GE). We hold a 49% equity interest in Wipro GE Medical Systems Limited, a venture in which General Electric, USA holds the balance of 51%.

WeP Peripherals Ltd. (WeP). We hold a 40.5% equity interest in WeP Peripherals Ltd.

### **Income Taxes**

Our net income earned from providing services at client premises outside India is subject to tax in the country where we perform the work. Most of our tax paid in countries other than India can be applied as a credit against our Indian tax liability to the extent that the same income is chargeable to tax in India.

Currently, we benefit from tax holidays that the Government of India gives to the export of information technology services from units in designated Software Technology Parks in India. As a result of these incentives, our operations have been subject to relatively insignificant Indian tax liabilities.

These tax incentives currently include a 10-year tax holiday from payment of Indian corporate income taxes for the operation of our Indian facilities, all of which are Export Oriented Undertakings or located in Software Technology Parks or Export Processing Zones and an income tax deduction of 100% for profits derived from exporting information technology services. We can use either of these two tax incentives. As a result of these two tax incentives, a substantial portion of our pre-tax income has not been subject to significant tax in recent years. For the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 our tax benefits were Rs 1,568 million and Rs 2,606 million respectively, from such tax incentives.

The Finance Act, 2000 phases out the 10-year tax holiday over a ten year period from fiscal 2000 through fiscal 2009. Accordingly, facilities set up on or before March 31, 2000 have a 10-year tax holiday, new facilities set up on or before March 31, 2001, have a 9-year tax holiday and so forth until March 31, 2009, after which the tax holiday will no longer be available to new facilities. Our current tax holidays expire in stages by 2009.

The Finance Act, 2000 also restricts the scope of the tax exemption to export income earned by software development centers that are Export Oriented Undertakings or located in Software Technology Parks or Export Processing Zones as compared to the earlier exemption which was available to business profits earned by them. For companies opting for the 100% tax deduction for profits derived from exporting information technology services, the Finance Act, 2000 phases out the income tax deduction over a period of five years beginning on April 1, 2000.

For the nine months ended December 31, 2004, our effective tax rate was 15% (based on the best estimate of the effective tax rate expected to be applicable for the full fiscal year) and our Indian statutory tax rate for the same period

was 37%. When our tax holiday and taxable income deduction expire or terminate, our tax expense will materially increase, reducing our profitability.

In the year ended March 31, 2004, we received an assessment order from the Deputy Commissioner of Income Tax, Bangalore, India in connection with our regular assessment of our income tax return for the year ended March 31, 2001. The assessment order disallows a taxable income deduction we made under Section 10A of the

### **Table of Contents**

Income Tax Act, 1961 of India pertaining to some of our software development units located in Bangalore. Section 10A of the Income Tax Act, 1961 provides a ten-year tax holiday for setting up software development units in STPI. The assessing officer's claim is based, among other things, upon the premise that in order for such software development units to qualify for the special tax treatment and corresponding tax deduction, we should have obtained a license for each such new unit located in the STPI. We have instead formed such new units with STPI approval under our original STPI licenses obtained in 1992. The assessment order claims that the disallowance, along with other disallowances, requires us to make a payment of Rs. 2,614 million, or approximately US\$ 60 million. Based on our assessment of the merits of the claim, we have made a provision in the amount of Rs. 300 million, or approximately US\$ 7 million. In the opinion of management, the remainder of the amount referred to in the assessment order is without merit. We filed an appeal before the first appellate authority of the relevant tax department, known as the Commissioner (Appeals), on April 22, 2004 challenging the assessment order. Although we currently believe we will ultimately prevail in our appeal, the results of such appeal, and any subsequent appeals, cannot be predicted with certainty. Should we fail to prevail in our appeal, or any subsequent appeals, in any reporting period, the operating results of such reporting period could be materially adversely affected.

## **Results of Operations**

## Three months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004

*Revenue.* Our total revenues increased by 34% from Rs. 15,621 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs.20,902 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This was driven primarily by a 38%, 20%, 32% and 24% increase in revenue from Global IT Services and Products, India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products, Consumer Care and Lighting and Others, respectively.

Global IT Services and Products revenue increased by 38% from Rs. 11,473 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs.15,789 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This increase in revenues of our Global IT Services and Products business segment was attributable to a 39% increase in revenue from enterprise services, a 41% increase in revenue from technology services and a 48% increase from BPO services. The increase in revenue from enterprise services was primarily driven by increased revenue from services provided in the area of enterprise applications. The increase in revenue from technology services was primarily driven by increased revenue from services provided in the areas of design and development of embedded software solutions to consumer electronics, automotive and computer hardware manufacturing companies and an increase in revenue from our Telecom and Internetworking division. Revenue from BPO services increased primarily due to an increase in the number of clients and an increase in the scope and volume of services provided to clients.

In our Global IT Services and Products business segment we added 26 new clients during the three months ended December 31, 2004. The total number of clients that individually accounted for over \$1 million run rate in revenue increased from 138 as of December 31, 2003 to 163 as of December 31, 2004.

India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products revenue increased by 20% from Rs. 2,697 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 3,240 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. Revenue from the products component of our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment increased by 11% from Rs. 1,837 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 2,031 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. The increase is attributable to an increase in revenue from traded products by 20%, partially offset by a decline in revenue from manufactured products by 10%.

Revenue from the services component of our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment grew by 41% from Rs. 860 million in the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 1,209 million in the three months ended December 31, 2004. The increase was primarily due to an increase in revenue from new service lines like

consulting services and system integration services and growth in our core service business of hardware and software support and maintenance services.

### **Table of Contents**

Consumer Care and Lighting revenue increased by 32% from Rs.935 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs 1,231 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to increased efforts on expanding market presence in select geographies which resulted in higher sales of soap and lighting products.

Revenue from Others increased by 24% from Rs. 517 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 641 million for three months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to a 29% increase in the revenues from the sale of hydraulic cylinders and tipping gear systems in our Fluid Power business. The initiatives by the Government of India in improving physical infrastructure have increased the demand for hydraulic cylinders and tipping gear systems.

Gross Profit. As a percentage of total revenue, gross profit increased from 32% for the three months ended December 2003 to 33% for the three months ended December 2004. Gross profit as a percentage of revenue from our Global IT Services and Products segment remained constant at 35% for the three months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004. Gross profit as a percentage of revenue in our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products increased by 4% from 21% for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to 25% for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This increase was partially offset by a decline in gross profit as a percentage of revenues in our Consumer Care and Lighting segment by 3% from 37% for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to 34% for the three months ended December 31, 2004.

The gross profit as a percentage of revenues of Global IT Services and Products remained constant at 35% for the three months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004. This is primarily due to a 3% increase in the proportion of services rendered offshore, a 7% increase in our offshore billing rates, and a 10% increase in our onsite billing rates, which was offset by a decline in average exchange rates at which the revenue has been realized and an increase in compensation for offshore employees as a part of our compensation review in March 2004 and amortization of deferred stock compensation arising from the grant of RSUs.

As a percentage of India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products revenue, gross profit increased by 4% from 21% for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to 25% for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to two factors. First, gross profits as a percentage of revenue from the Products segment of our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products segment increased by 4% from 9% for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to 13% for the three months ended December 31, 2004. Second, the proportion of revenues from the Services segment, which typically has a higher gross margin compared to the Products segment, increased from 32% of total revenues in the three months ended December 31, 2003 to 37% of total revenues in the three months ended December 31, 2004.

As a percentage of Consumer Care and Lighting revenue, gross profit declined by 3% from 37% for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to 34% for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This decline was primarily due to an increase in the proportion of revenue from lighting and hydrogenated oil products, which typically have a lower gross margin compared to soap products.

As a percentage of revenue, gross profit from Others increased by 3% from 29% for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to 32% for the three months ended December 31, 2004 primarily on account of an increase in the proportion of revenues from hydraulic cylinders and tipping gear systems in our Fluid Power business, which typically have higher gross margins.

Selling and marketing expenses. Selling and marketing expenses increased by Rs. 135 million from Rs. 1,251 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to 1,386 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This increase was primarily on account of an increase in selling and marketing expenses in our

India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products segment by Rs 109 million and an increase in selling and marketing expenses of our Consumer Care and Lighting segment by Rs. 29 million. Selling and marketing expenses in our Global IT Services and Products segment and Others including reconciling items declined marginally by Rs 1 million and Rs 2 million, respectively.

## **Table of Contents**

Selling and marketing expenses for our Global IT Services and Products business segment declined marginally by Rs 1 million from Rs 781 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 780 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. Selling and marketing expenses for the three months ended December 31, 2003 included Rs. 14 million of special incentive bonus paid to employees, of Wipro Nervewire and Global Energy Practice, the businesses we acquired in December 2002 and May 2003 respectively. This has been partially offset by amortization of deferred stock compensation arising from the grant of RSUs.

Selling and marketing expenses for our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment increased by 51% from Rs.215 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 324 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to two factors. First, an increase in compensation costs due to an increase in the number of sales and marketing personnel for this business segment and an increase in compensation costs as part of compensation review in April 2004 and October 2004. Second, an increase in expenditure on travel due to increased promotional activities in select geographies in this business segment.

Selling and marketing expenses for Consumer Care and Lighting increased by 15% from Rs. 199 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs 228 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to the increase in sales promotion expenses for building brands and expanding market share in select geographies in this business segment.

Selling and marketing expenses for Others, including reconciling items, have declined marginally by Rs 2 million from Rs 56 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs 54 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004.

General and administrative expenses. General and administrative expenses declined by 3% from Rs. 925 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 897 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This decline was primarily on account of a decline in general and administrative expenses for our Global IT Services and Products business by Rs 86 million. This decline was partially offset by an increase in general and administrative expenses for our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business by Rs 40 million, an increase in general and administrative expenses for our Consumer Care and Lighting business by Rs. 5 million and an increase in general and administrative expenses of Others including reconciling items by Rs. 12 million

General and administrative expenses for our Global IT Services and Products business segment declined by 12% from Rs. 718 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs.632 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. The decline of Rs 86 million in general and administrative expenses is primarily due to a reduction in general and administrative expenses on account of various cost reducing initiatives and a reduction in provision for doubtful receivables due to higher focus on collections.

General and administrative expenses for our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment increased by 24% from Rs.170 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 210 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to an increase in compensation costs as part of compensation review in April 2004 and October 2004 and an increase in the provision for doubtful receivables.

Operating income. As a result of the foregoing factors, operating income increased by 70% from Rs. 2,800 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 4,751 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. Operating income of Global IT Services and Products increased by 71% from Rs 2,416 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs 4,128 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. Operating income of India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products increased by 44% from Rs. 185 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 267 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. Operating income of Consumer Care and Lighting increased by 28% from Rs. 137 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003

to Rs. 175 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. Operating income of Others, including reconciling items, increased by Rs. 119 million from Rs. 62 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 181 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004.

*Other income, net.* Other income, net, declined from Rs. 202 million in the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs.179 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. This decline was primarily due to an

### **Table of Contents**

increase in the quantum of other income not realized through dividends but accrued as unrealized gains. For the three months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004, the unrealized gains on investment securities were Rs. 1 million and Rs. 42 million, respectively.

*Income taxes*. Income taxes increased by 108% from Rs. 334 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 694 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004. Our effective tax rate increased from 11% for the three months ended December 31, 2004 to 14% for the three months ended December 31, 2004. The increase in effective tax rate is primarily on account of an increase in the proportion of income being subject to tax.

Equity in earnings of affiliates. Equity in earnings of affiliates for the three months ended December 31, 2004 was Rs. 71 million against Rs. 43 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003. Equity in earnings of affiliates of Rs. 71 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004 comprises equity in earnings of Wipro GE of Rs. 56 million and equity in earnings of WeP Peripherals of Rs. 15 million. Equity in earnings of Wipro GE of Rs. 27 million and equity in earnings of WeP Peripherals of Rs. 16 million.

*Net Income*. As a result of the foregoing factors, net income increased by 60% from Rs. 2,663 million for the three months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 4,271 million for the three months ended December 31, 2004.

## Nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004

*Revenue.* Our total revenues increased by 43% from Rs. 40,819 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs.58,395 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. This was driven primarily by a 43%, 50%, 31% and 38% increase in revenue from Global IT Services and Products, India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products, Consumer Care and Lighting and Others business segments, respectively.

Global IT Services and Products revenue increased by 43% from Rs. 30,918 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs.44,242 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. This increase in revenues of our Global IT Services and Products business segment was attributable to a 42% increase in revenue from enterprise services, a 50% increase in revenue from technology services and a 65% increase from BPO services. The increase in revenue from enterprise services was primarily driven by increased revenue from services provided in the area of enterprise applications. The increase in revenue from technology services was primarily driven by increased revenue from services provided in the areas of design and development of embedded software solutions to consumer electronics, automotive and computer hardware manufacturing companies and an increase in revenue from our Telecom and Internetworking division. Revenue from BPO services increased primarily due to an increase in the number of clients and an increase in the scope and volume of services provided to clients.

In our Global IT Services and Products business segment we added 96 new clients during the nine months ended December 31, 2004. The total number of clients that individually accounted for over \$1 million run rate in revenue increased from 138 as of December 31, 2003 to 162 as of December 31, 2004.

India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products revenue increased by 50% from Rs. 5,948 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 8,893 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. Revenue from the products component of our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment increased by 46% from Rs. 3,830 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs.5,607 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. The increase is attributable to an increase in revenue from traded products by 62% and manufactured products by 16%.

Revenue from the services component of our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment grew by 55% from Rs. 2,118 million in the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 3,286 million in the nine months ended December 31, 2004. The increase was primarily due to an increase in revenue from new service lines like consulting services and system integration services and growth in our core service business of hardware and software support and maintenance services.

### **Table of Contents**

Consumer Care and Lighting revenue increased by 31% from Rs.2,579 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs 3,367 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to increased efforts on expanding market presence in select geographies which resulted in higher sales of soap products.

Revenue from Others increased by 38% from Rs.1,374 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 1,893 million for nine months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to a 46% increase in the revenues from the sale of hydraulic cylinders and tipping gear systems in our Fluid Power business. The initiatives by the Government of India in improving physical infrastructure have increased the demand for hydraulic cylinders and tipping gear systems.

Gross Profit. As a percentage of total revenue, gross profit increased marginally by 0.8% from 33.7% for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to 34.5% for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily on account of increase in gross profit as a percentage of revenue from our Global IT Services and Products segment from 36% for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to 37% for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. Gross profit as a percentage of revenues from our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products and our Consumer Care and Lighting segment remained constant at 23% and 36%, respectively for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004.

The gross profit as a percentage of revenues of Global IT Services and Products has increased by 1% from 36% of revenue for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to 37% of revenue for the nine months ended December 31 2004. This increase is primarily due to a 2% increase in the proportion of services rendered offshore and 8% increase in our onsite and offshore billing rates. This increase was partially offset by a decline in average exchange rates at which the revenue has been realized and an increase in compensation for offshore employees as a part of our compensation review in March 2004 and amortization of deferred compensation cost arising from the grant of RSUs in October 2004.

As a percentage of India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products revenue, gross profit remained constant at 23% for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004. This was primarily on account of a decline in gross profits as a percentage of revenue from the Services segment of our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products by 3% from 47% for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to 44% for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. This decline was offset by an increase in the proportion of revenues from the Services segment, which typically have a higher gross margin compared to the Products segment.

As a percentage of Consumer Care and Lighting revenue, gross profit remained constant at 36% for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004.

Selling and marketing expenses. Selling and marketing expenses increased by Rs 128 million from Rs. 3,875 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to 4,003 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. The decline in selling and marketing expenses in our Global IT Services and Products business by Rs 305 million was partially offset by an increase in the selling and marketing expenses in our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business by Rs 227 million, increase in the selling and marketing expenses in our Consumer Care and Lighting business by Rs. 192 million and increase in Others, including reconciling items, by Rs 14 million.

Selling and marketing expenses for our Global IT Services and Products business segment declined by 11% from Rs. 2,673 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 2,368 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. The decline of Rs 305 million in selling and marketing expenses is primarily due to two factors. First, lower expenditure on advertisement and travel, and second, Selling and marketing expenses for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 included Rs 119 million of special incentive bonus paid to employees, of Global energy practice and Wipro Nervewire, the businesses we acquired in December 2002 and May 2003 respectively.

Selling and marketing expenses for our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment increased by 38% from Rs.602 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs.829 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to two factors. First, increase in compensation costs due to an increase in the number of sales and marketing personnel for this business segment and increase in

### **Table of Contents**

compensation costs as part of compensation review in April 2004 and October 2004. Second, increase in expenditure on travel due to increased promotional activities in select geographies in this business segment.

Selling and marketing expenses for Consumer Care and Lighting increased by 41% from Rs. 463 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs 655 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to the increase in sales promotion expenses for building brands and expanding market share in select geographies in this business segment.

Selling and marketing expenses for Others, including reconciling items, have increased by 10% from Rs 137 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs 151 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. The increase was primarily due to an increase in compensation costs as part of compensation review in October 2004.

General and administrative expenses. General and administrative expenses increased 9% from Rs. 2,476 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 2,689 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. This increase was primarily on account of increase in general and administrative expenses of our Global IT Services and Products business by Rs 101 million, increase in general and administrative expenses of our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business by Rs 125 million, increase in general and administrative expenses of our Consumer Care and Lighting business by 6 million and decline in general and administrative expenses of Others including reconciling items by Rs. 19 million.

General and administrative expenses for our Global IT Services and Products business segment increased by 5% from Rs. 1,846 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs.1,947 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. The increase of Rs 101 million in general and administrative expenses is primarily due an increase in compensation costs and expenditure on new common facilities added.

General and administrative expenses for our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment increased by 28% from Rs.453 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 578 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. This was primarily due to an increase in compensation costs as part of compensation review in April 2004 and October 2004 and an increase in the provision for doubtful receivables.

General and administrative expenses for Consumer Care and Lighting increased by 11% from Rs. 55 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs 61 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

General and administrative expenses for Others, including reconciling items, have declined by 16% from Rs 122 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs 103 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

Operating income. As a result of the foregoing factors, operating income increased by 77% from Rs. 7,283 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 12,878 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. Operating income of Global IT Services and Products increased by 81% from Rs 6,340 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs 11,473 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. Operating income of India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products increased by 57% from Rs. 380 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 597 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. Operating income of Consumer Care and Lighting increased by 20% from Rs. 411 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 494 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. Operating income of Others, including reconciling items, increased by Rs. 162 million from Rs. 152 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 314 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

Other income, net. Other income, net, increased from Rs. 549 million in the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 594 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. Other income for the nine months ended December 2004 includes gain of Rs. 101 million on the sale of rights over real estate property which was not being used in operations. Excluding the gain on sale of rights over real estate property, other income has declined by Rs. 56 million. The decline in other income is primarily due to an increase in the quantum of other income not realized through dividends but accrued as unrealized gains. For the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004, the

### **Table of Contents**

unrealized gains on investment securities were Rs. 1 million and Rs. 42 million, respectively. In addition, there was a decline in the yields during the nine months ended December 31, 2004 which was partially offset by an increase in the average quantum of investments.

*Income taxes*. Income taxes increased by 132% from Rs. 851 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 1,971 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. Our effective tax rate increased from 11% for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to 15% for the nine months ended December 31, 2004. The increase in effective tax rate is primarily on account of an increase in the proportion of income being subject to tax.

*Equity in earnings / losses of affiliates.* Equity in earnings of affiliates for the nine months ended December 31, 2004 was Rs. 133 million against a loss of Rs. 5 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003.

Equity in earnings of affiliates of Rs. 133 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004 comprises equity in earnings of Wipro GE of Rs. 102 million and equity in earnings of WeP Peripherals of Rs. 31 million. Equity in losses of affiliates of Rs. 5 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 is attributable to the share in losses of Rs 29 million in Wipro GE partially offset by the share in earnings of WeP Peripherals of Rs. 24 million.

*Net Income*. As a result of the foregoing factors, net income increased by 69% from Rs. 6,738 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to Rs. 11,360 million for the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

### **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

As of December 31, 2004, we had cash and cash equivalents of Rs.3,215 million, investments in liquid and short-term mutual funds of Rs. 21,605 million and an unused line of credit of approximately Rs 1,460 million. To utilize the line of credit we need to comply with certain financial covenants. We have historically financed our working capital and capital expenditure through our operating cash flows, and, to a limited extent, through bank loans.

We believe that cash generated from operations along with the net proceeds of Rs. 5,803 million (\$125 million) from our initial U.S. public offering (IPO) in October 2000 will be sufficient to satisfy our currently foreseeable working capital and capital expenditure requirements. The proceeds were invested in money market instruments. Currently we have utilized Rs. 4,810 million (\$102 million) from the proceeds of our IPO for acquisitions. In the period ended March 31, 2004, the remaining portion of the net proceeds from our initial U.S. public offering in October 2000 was repatriated to India for meeting current working capital and capital expenditure requirements.

Cash provided by operating activities for the nine months ended December 31, 2004 was Rs. 14,420 million against Rs. 8,489 million in the nine months ended December 31, 2003. The increase was primarily due to a 77% increase in operating income and greater focus on working capital management.

Cash used in investing activities for the nine months ended December 31, 2004 was Rs. 8,612 million. Cash provided by operating activities was used for capital expenditure of Rs. 4,925 million.

Cash used in financing activities for the nine months ended December 31, 2004 was Rs. 5,892 million. During the nine months ended December 31, 2004 cash dividends of Rs 7,576 million have been paid to shareholders. As of December 31, 2004 the short term borrowings from banks was Rs. 513 million. The short term borrowings are against the line of credit issued by such banks and used to bridge the temporary mismatches in cash flows.

As of December 31, 2004 we had contractual commitments of Rs. 838 million (\$19 million) related to capital expenditures on construction or expansion of software development facilities. Plans to construct or expand our software development facilities are dictated by business requirements. We currently intend to finance our operations

and planned construction and expansion entirely from internal sources of capital.

### **Table of Contents**

In Wipro Spectramind 4,637,375 shares issued as a result of the option exercises during the nine months ended December 31, 2004 are covered by a share repurchase feature that entitles us to repurchase these shares at the then fair value and also gives the employee the right to sell the shares back to us at the then fair value. The right can be exercised only after six months from the date of option exercise. We expect that the rights to repurchase these shares will be exercised before December 31, 2005.

Our liquidity and capital requirements are affected by many factors, some of which are based on the normal ongoing operations of our businesses and some of which arise from uncertainties related to global economies and the markets that we target for our services. In addition, we routinely review potential acquisitions. In the future, we may require or choose to obtain additional debt or equity financing. We cannot be certain that additional financing, if needed, will be available on favorable terms.

## Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have not entered into any off-balance sheet arrangements as defined by SEC Final Rule 67 (FR-67), Disclosure in Management s Discussion and Analysis about Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements and Aggregate Contractual Obligations .

### Contractual obligations

The table of future payments due under contractual commitments, aggregated by type of contractual obligation, is given below:

					In Rs. million
	Total				
	contractual	Payments due in year ending December 31,			
					2009
	payment	2005	2006/07	2008/09	onwards
Capital Commitments	Rs. 838	Rs. 838	Rs.	Rs.	Rs.
Non-cancelable operating lease obligation	1,339	189	395	401	354
Purchase obligations	510	501	9		

Purchase obligations include all commitments to purchase goods or services of either a fixed or minimum quantity that meet any of the following criteria: (1) they are non-cancelable or (2) we would incur a penalty if the agreement was terminated. If the obligation to purchase goods or services is non-cancelable, the entire value of the contract was included in the above table. If the obligation is cancelable, but we would incur a penalty if cancelled, the amount of the penalty was included as a purchase obligation.

### **Table of Contents**

### **Trend Information**

Global IT Services and Products. Increasing acceptance of outsourcing and offshoring as an economic necessity has contributed to growth in our revenue. However, the increased competition among IT companies, commoditization of services and high volume transactions in IT services limits our ability to increase our prices and improve our profits. We continually strive to differentiate ourselves from the competition, innovate service delivery models, adopt new pricing strategies and demonstrate our value proposition to the client to sustain prices and profits. We have also acquired businesses to augment our existing services and capabilities. These acquisitions have also allowed us to sustain and in certain circumstances improve our prices and profits.

Although gross profit as a percentage of revenues in Global IT Services and Products has increased from 36% for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 to 37% for the nine months ended December 31, 2004, we anticipate difficulty in further improving our profits due to:

Lower ability to increase prices;

Increases in proportion of services performed at client location some of our newer service offerings, such as consulting and package implementation, require a higher proportion of services to be performed at the client s premises;

Increases in wages for our IT professionals;

The impact of amortization of stock compensation cost; and

The impact of exchange rate fluctuations and our hedging strategies on our rupee realizations.

We expect these trends to continue for the foreseeable future. In response to the pressure on gross margins and the increased competition from other IT services companies, we are focusing on offering services with higher margins, strengthening our delivery model, increasing employee productivity, investing in emerging technology areas, managing our cost structure, aligning our resources to expected demand and increasing the utilization of our IT professionals.

To remain competitive, we believe that we need to innovate, identify and position ourselves in emerging technology areas and increase our understanding of industry, business and impact of IT on the business.

Our Global IT Services and Products business segment is also subject to fluctuations primarily resulting from factors such as:

The effect of seasonal hiring which occurs in the quarter ended September 30;

The time required to train and productively use new employees;

The proportion of services we perform at client sites for a particular project;

Exchange rate fluctuations; and

The size, timing and profitability of new projects.

*India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products*. In our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment we have experienced pricing pressures due to increased competition among IT companies. As a result, gross margins in the products component of this business segment declined from 47% in the nine months ended December 31, 2003

to 44% in the nine months ended December 31, 2004.

Our India and AsiaPac IT Services and Products business segment is also subject to seasonal fluctuations. Our product revenue is driven by capital expenditure budgets and the spending patterns of our clients, who often delay or accelerate purchases in reaction to tax depreciation benefits on capital equipment. As a result, our India and AsiaPac IT Services and products revenue for the quarters ended March 31 and December 31 are typically higher

### **Table of Contents**

than other quarters of the year. We believe the impact of this fluctuation on our revenue will decrease as the proportion of services revenue increases.

Consumer Care and Lighting. Our Consumer Care and Lighting business segment is also subject to seasonal fluctuations. Demand for hydrogenated cooking oil is greater during the Indian festival season and has increased revenue from our Consumer Care business for the quarters ended September 30 and December 31. Our revenues in this segment are also subject to commodity price fluctuations. However, revenue from hydrogenated oil products as a proportion of total revenue of our Consumer Care business has continued to decline significantly. This decline has been offset by continued increases in revenue from soaps and lighting products.

Our quarterly revenue, operating income and net income have varied significantly in the past and we expect that they are likely to vary in the future. You should not rely on our quarterly operating results as an indication of future performance. Such quarterly fluctuations may have an impact on the price of our equity shares and ADSs.

## **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In December 2004, the FASB issued SFAS No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-Based Payment (SFAS No. 123R), requiring companies to measure the cost of employee services received in exchange for an award of equity instruments based on the fair value of the award as of the date of grant. The compensation costs arising out of such awards are required to be recognized over the period during which an employee provides service in exchange for the award.

SFAS No. 123R is effective for fiscal periods beginning after June 15, 2005. SFAS No. 123R applies to all awards granted and to awards modified, repurchased, or cancelled in the fiscal periods beginning after June 15, 2005. The cumulative effect of initially applying this Statement, if any, is recognized in the first fiscal period beginning after June 15, 2005

Companies that used the fair-value-based method for either recognition or disclosure under Statement 123 can apply SFAS No. 123R using a modified version of prospective application. Under this method, compensation cost is recognized for periods after the effective date, for the portion of outstanding awards for which the requisite service has not yet been rendered, based on the fair value of those awards on the date of grant calculated under Statement 123.

For periods before the required effective date, those companies can also elect to apply a modified version of retrospective application, under which financial statements for prior periods are adjusted on a basis consistent with the pro forma disclosures required for those periods by Statement 123.

If we had amortized the stock-based employee compensation expense determined under the fair value method, our net income as reported for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 would have been reduced by Rs. 1,630 million and Rs. 996 million, respectively.

## **Critical accounting policies**

Critical accounting policies are defined as those that in our view are most important to the portrayal of the Company s financial condition and results and that place the most significant demands on management s judgment. For a detailed discussion on the application of these and other accounting policies, please refer to Note 2 to the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Revenue Recognition

We derive our revenues primarily from two sources: (i) product revenue and (ii) service revenue.

### **Table of Contents**

#### Product Revenue

Product revenue is recognized when there is persuasive evidence of a contract, the product has been delivered, the sales price is fixed or determinable, and collectibility is reasonably assured. The product is considered delivered to the customer once it has been shipped, and title and risk of loss has been transferred.

We generally consider a binding purchase order or a signed contract as persuasive evidence of an arrangement. Persuasive evidence of an arrangement may take different forms depending upon the customary practices of a specific class of customers.

### Service Revenue

Service revenue is recognized when there is persuasive evidence of a contract, the sales price is fixed or determinable, and collectibility is reasonably assured. Time-and-materials service contract revenue is recognized as the services are rendered. Revenue from fixed-price, fixed-timeframe contracts is recognized in accordance with percentage of completion method. We have relied on the Accounting Standards Executive Committee s conclusion in paragraph 95 of Statement of Position (SOP) 97-2, Software Revenue Recognition, to account for revenue from fixed price arrangements for software development and related services in conformity with SOP 81-1, Accounting for Performance of Construction-Type and Certain Production-Type Contracts. We use the input (cost expended) method to measure progress towards completion. Percentage of completion method accounting relies on estimates of total expected contract revenue and costs. We follow this method when reasonably dependable estimates of the revenues and costs applicable to various elements of the contract can be made. Key factors we review to estimate the future costs to complete include estimates of future labor costs and productivity efficiencies. Because the financial reporting of these contracts depends on estimates that are assessed continually during the term of these contracts, recognized revenue and profit are subject to revisions as the contract progresses to completion. When estimates indicate that a loss will be incurred, the loss is provided for in the period in which the loss becomes evident. Maintenance revenue is recognized ratably over the term of the agreement. Revenue from customer training, support and other services is recognized as the related services are performed.

Revenues from BPO Services are derived from both time-based and unit-priced contracts. Revenue is recognized as services are performed under the specific terms of the contracts with the customers.

## Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables

Effective July 1, 2003, we have adopted EITF Issue No. 00-21. We have elected to adopt EITF Issue No. 00-21 for all revenue arrangements entered into on or after July 1, 2003. Based on this guidance, we recognize revenues on the delivered products or services only if:

The revenue recognition criteria applicable to the unit of accounting is met;

The delivered element has value to the customer on a standalone basis. The delivered unit will have value on a standalone basis if it is being sold separately by other vendors or the customer could resell the deliverable on a standalone basis;

There is objective and reliable evidence of the fair value of the undelivered item(s); and

If the arrangement includes a general right of return relative to the delivered item, delivery or performance of the undelivered item(s) is considered probable and substantially in our control.

The arrangement consideration is allocated to the units of accounting based on their fair values. The revenue recognized for the delivered items is limited to the amount that is not contingent upon the delivery or performance of the undelivered items. In certain cases, the application of the contingent revenue provisions of EITF Issue No. 00-21 could result in recognizing a loss on the delivered element. In such cases, the cost recognized is limited to the amount of non-contingent revenues recognized and the balance of costs are recorded as an asset and are reviewed for impairment based on the estimated net cash flows to be received for future deliverables under the contract. These costs are subsequently recognized on recognition of the revenue allocable to the balance of deliverables.

### **Table of Contents**

Assessments about whether the delivered units have a value to the customer on a standalone basis, impact of forfeiture and similar contractual provisions, and determination of fair value of each unit would affect the timing of revenue recognition and would impact our results of operations.

### Accounting Estimates

While preparing financial statements we make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amount of assets, liabilities, disclosure of contingent liabilities at the date of financial statements and the reported amount of revenues and expenses for the reporting period. Specifically, we make estimates of the uncollectability of our accounts receivable by analyzing historical payment patterns, customer concentrations, customer credit-worthiness and current economic trends. If the financial condition of the customers deteriorates, additional allowances may be required.

Our estimate of liability relating to pending litigation is based on currently available facts and our assessment of the probability of an unfavorable outcome. Considering the uncertainties about the ultimate outcome and the amount of losses, we re-assess our estimates as additional information becomes available. Such revisions in our estimates could materially impact our results of operations and our financial position.

We provide for inventory obsolescence, excess inventory and inventories with carrying values in excess of realizable values based on our assessment of the future demands, market conditions and our specific inventory management initiatives. If the market conditions and actual demands are less favorable than our estimates, additional inventory write-downs may be required. In all cases inventory is carried at the lower of historical costs or realizable value.

### Accounting for Income taxes

As part of the process of preparing our consolidated financial statements we are required to estimate our income taxes in each of the jurisdictions in which we operate. We are subject to tax assessments in each of these jurisdictions. A tax assessment can involve complex issues, which can only be resolved over extended time periods. Though we have considered all these issues in estimating our income taxes, there could be an unfavorable resolution of such issues that may affect results of our operations.

We also assess the temporary differences resulting from differential treatment of certain items for tax and accounting purposes. These differences result in deferred tax assets and liabilities, which are recognized in our consolidated financial statements. We assess our deferred tax assets on an ongoing basis by assessing our valuation allowance and adjusting the valuation allowance appropriately. In calculating our valuation allowance we consider the future taxable incomes and the feasibility of tax planning initiatives. If we estimate that the deferred tax asset cannot be realized at the recorded value, a valuation allowance is created with a charge to the statement of income in the period in which such assessment is made. We have not created a deferred tax liability in respect of the basis difference in the carrying value of investments in domestic subsidiaries since we expect to realize this in a tax-free manner and the current tax laws in India provide means by which we can realize our investment in a tax-free manner.

We are subject to a 15% branch profit tax in the United States to the extent the net profit attributable to our U.S. branch for the fiscal year is greater than the increase in the net assets of the U.S. branch for the fiscal year, as computed in accordance with the Internal Revenue Code. As of March 31, 2004, the U.S. branch s net assets amounted to \$83 million. We have not triggered the branch profit tax and, consistent with our business plan, we intend to maintain the current level of our net assets in the United States. Accordingly we did not record a provision for branch profit tax.

Business Combinations, Goodwill and Intangible Assets

In accordance with SFAS No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, we have assigned all the assets and liabilities, including goodwill, to the reporting units. We review goodwill for impairment annually and whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate the carrying value of goodwill may not be recoverable. The provisions of SFAS No. 142 require that a two-step impairment test be performed on goodwill. In the first step, we compare the

### **Table of Contents**

fair value of the reporting unit to its carrying value. We determine the fair value of our reporting units using the income approach. If market information relating to comparable companies is available, the results of income approach are compared with the fair value under the market approach to determine the reasonableness of the valuation resulting from the income approach. Under the income approach, we calculate the fair value of a reporting unit based on the present value of estimated future cash flows. Under the market approach, we estimate the fair value based on market multiples of revenues or earnings for comparable companies. If the fair value of the reporting unit exceeds the carrying value of the net assets assigned to that unit, goodwill is not impaired and we are not required to perform further testing. If the carrying value of the net assets assigned to the reporting unit exceeds the fair value of the reporting unit, then we must perform the second step in order to determine the implied fair value of the reporting unit s goodwill and compare it to the carrying value of the reporting unit s goodwill. The implied fair value of goodwill is determined in the same manner as the amount of goodwill recognized in a business combination. That is, the fair value of the reporting unit is allocated to all of the assets and liabilities of that unit (including any unrecognized intangible assets) as if the reporting unit had been acquired in a business combination and the fair value of the reporting unit was the purchase price paid to acquire the reporting unit. If the carrying value of a reporting unit s goodwill exceeds its implied fair value, then we must record an impairment loss equal to the difference.

To assist in the process of determining goodwill impairment, we obtain appraisals from independent valuation firms. In addition we perform internal valuation analyses and consider other market information that is publicly available. The discounted cash flow approach and the income approach, which we use to estimate the fair value of our reporting units are dependent on a number of factors including estimates of future market growth and trends, forecasted revenue and costs, appropriate discount rates and other variables. We base our fair value estimates on assumptions we believe to be reasonable, but which are unpredictable and inherently uncertain. Actual future results may differ from those estimates.

### Derivatives and hedge accounting

We enter into forward foreign exchange contracts (derivatives) to mitigate the risk of changes in foreign exchange rates on accounts receivables and forecasted cash flows denominated in certain foreign currencies. The derivatives also include short term forward foreign exchange contracts pursuant to a roll-over hedging strategy which are replaced with successive new contracts up to the period in which the forecasted transactions are expected to occur.

We designate the derivatives in respect of forecasted transactions, which meet the hedging criteria, as cash flow hedges. Changes in the derivative fair values that are designated, effective and qualify as cash flow hedges, under SFAS 133 Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities, are deferred and recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income until the hedged transactions occur and are then recognized in the consolidated statements of income. In respect of derivatives acquired pursuant to the roll-over hedging strategy, the changes in the fair value of discount or forward premium points are recognized in consolidated statements of income of each period.

Changes in fair value for derivatives not designated as hedging derivatives and ineffective portion of the hedging instruments are recognized in consolidated statements of income of each period. We assess the hedge effectiveness at the end of each reporting period.

Hedge ineffectiveness could result from forecasted transactions not happening in the same amounts or in the same periods as forecasted or changes in the counterparty credit rating. Further, change in the basis of designating derivates as hedges of forecasted transactions could alter the proportion of derivatives which are ineffective as hedges. Hedge ineffectiveness increases volatility of the consolidated statements of income since the changes in fair value of an ineffective portion of derivatives is immediately recognized in the consolidated statements of income.

As of December 31, 2004 there were no significant gains or losses on derivative transactions or portions thereof that have become ineffective as hedges, or associated with an underlying exposure that did not occur.

#### **Table of Contents**

### **Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk**

### General

Market risk is the risk of loss of future earnings, to fair values or to future cash flows that may result from a change in the price of a financial instrument. The value of a financial instrument may change as a result of changes in the interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates, commodity prices, equity prices and other market changes that affect market risk sensitive instruments. Market risk is attributable to all market risk sensitive financial instruments including foreign currency receivables and payables and long-term debt.

Our exposure to market risk is a function of our investment and borrowing activities and our revenue generating activities in foreign currency. The objective of market risk management is to avoid excessive exposure of our earnings and equity to loss. Most of our exposure to market risk arises out of our foreign currency account receivables and our investments in foreign currency denominated securities.

## Risk Management Procedures

We manage market risk through a corporate treasury department, which evaluates and exercises independent control over the entire process of market risk management. Our corporate treasury department recommends risk management objectives and policies which are approved by senior management and our audit committee. The activities of this department include management of cash resources, implementing hedging strategies for foreign currency exposures, borrowing strategies, and ensuring compliance with market risk limits and policies on a daily basis.

### Components of Market Risk

Our exposure to market risk arises principally from exchange rate risk. Interest rate risk is the other component of our market risk.

*Exchange rate risk*. Our exchange rate risk primarily arises from our foreign exchange revenue, receivables, forecasted cash flows, payables and foreign currency debt. A significant portion of our revenue are in U.S. dollars while a significant portion of our costs are in Indian rupees. The exchange rate between the rupee and dollar has fluctuated significantly in recent years and may continue to fluctuate in the future. Appreciation of the rupee against the dollar can adversely affect our results of operations.

We evaluate our exchange rate exposure arising from these transactions and enter into foreign currency forward contracts to mitigate such exposure. We follow established risk management policies, including the use of derivatives like forward foreign exchange contracts to hedge forecasted cash flows denominated in foreign currency. As of December 31, 2003, we had forward contracts to sell amounting to \$372 million and £14 million. As of December 2004, we had forward contracts to sell amounting to \$873 million and £26 million.

In connection with cash flow hedges, we have recorded Rs. 326 million of net gains as a component of accumulated and other comprehensive income within stockholders—equity. This amount is expected to be reclassified into net income before March 31, 2006, providing an offsetting economic impact against the underlying forecasted cash flows hedged.

In addition, we have \$10 million of purchased put options outstanding as on December 31, 2004. These options qualify as net written options ineligible for hedge accounting under SFAS No. 133. Consequently, the change in fair value of the net written options of Rs. 140 million is recognized as expense in the consolidated statements of income.

Sensitivity analysis of exchange rate risk

As at December 31, 2004, a Rs.1 increase /decrease in the spot rate for exchange of Indian Rupee with U.S. dollar would result in approximately Rs. 900 million decrease/increase in the fair value of the company s forward contracts and net written options.

*Interest rate risk*. Our interest rate risk primarily arises from our investment securities. Our investments are primarily in short-term investments, which do not expose us to significant interest rate risk.

*Fair value*. The fair value of our market rate risk sensitive instruments, other than forward contracts and option contracts, closely approximates their carrying value.

### **Table of Contents**

### RISK FACTORS

## **Risks Related to our Company**

Our revenue and expenses are difficult to predict because they can fluctuate significantly given the nature of the markets in which we operate. This increases the likelihood that our results could fall below the expectation of market analysts, which could cause the price of our equity shares and ADSs to decline.

Our revenue historically has fluctuated and may fluctuate in the future depending on a number of factors, including:

the size, complexity, timing and profitability of significant projects or product orders;

changes in our pricing policies or those of our competitors;

the proportion of services we perform at our clients sites rather than at our offshore facilities;

seasonal changes that affect the mix of services we provide to our clients or the relative proportion of services and product revenue;

seasonal changes that affect purchasing patterns among our consumers of desktops, notebooks, servers, communication devices, consumer care and other products;

unanticipated cancellations, contract terminations or deferral of projects;

the duration of tax holidays or exemptions and the availability of other Government of India incentives;

the effect of seasonal hiring patterns and the time we require to train and productively utilize our new employees; and

currency exchange fluctuations.

Approximately 53% of our total operating expenses in the services component of our Global IT Services and Products business segment, particularly personnel and facilities, are fixed in advance of any particular quarter. As a result, unanticipated variations in the number and timing of our projects or employee utilization rates may cause significant variations in operating results in any particular quarter. We believe that period-to-period comparisons of our results of operations are not necessarily meaningful and should not be relied upon as indications of future performance. Thus, it is possible that in the future some of our quarterly results of operations may be below the expectations of public market analysts and investors, and the market price of our equity shares and ADSs could decline.

Our net income increased 69% in the nine months ended December 31, 2004, as compared to the nine months ended December 31, 2003. We continue to face declines in demand for our products and services due to increased competition, as well as pricing pressures for our products and services and wage pressures for our work force in India. In addition, while our global delivery model allows us to manage costs efficiently, as the proportion of our services delivered at client sites increases, we may not be able to keep our operating costs as low in the future. As a result, there can be no assurance that we will be able to sustain our historic levels of profitability

If we do not continue to improve our administrative, operational and financial personnel and systems to manage our growth, the value of our shareholders investment may be harmed.

We have experienced significant growth in our Global IT Services and Products business. We expect our growth to place significant demands on our management and other resources. This will require us to continue to develop and improve our operational, financial and other internal controls, both in India and elsewhere. In particular, our continued growth will increase the challenges involved in:

### **Table of Contents**

recruiting and retaining sufficiently skilled technical, marketing and management personnel;

adhering to our high quality standards;

maintaining high levels of client satisfaction;

developing and improving our internal administrative infrastructure, particularly our financial, operational, communications and other internal systems; and

preserving our culture, values and entrepreneurial environment.

If we are unable to manage our growth effectively, the quality of our services and products may decline, and our ability to attract clients and skilled personnel may be negatively affected. These factors in turn could negatively affect the growth of our Global IT Services and Products business and harm the value of our shareholders investment.

Intense competition in the market for IT services could affect our cost advantages, and, as a result, decrease our revenue.

The market for IT services is highly competitive. Our competitors include software companies, IT companies, systems consulting and integration firms, other technology companies and client in-house information services departments. Many of our competitors command significantly greater financial, technical and marketing resources and generate greater revenue than we do. We cannot be reasonably certain that we will be able to compete successfully against such competitors or that we will not lose our key employees or clients to such competitors. Additionally, we believe that our ability to compete also depends in part on factors outside our control, such as our ability to attract, motivate and retain skilled employees, the price at which our competitors offer comparable services, and the extent of our competitors responsiveness to their clients needs.

Appreciation of Indian Rupee against major currencies of the world could negatively impact our revenue and operating results.

Approximately 73% of our revenues are earned in major currencies of the world while a significant portion of our costs is in Indian rupees. The exchange rate between the rupee and major currencies of the world has fluctuated significantly in recent years and may continue to fluctuate in the future. Appreciation of the rupee against the major currencies of the world can adversely affect our revenues and competitive positioning, and can adversely impact our gross margins. We enter into forward exchange contracts to minimize the impact of currency fluctuations on our revenues. However, volatility in exchange rate movement and/or sustained rupee appreciation will negatively impact our revenue and operating results.

## Our hedging strategy could negatively impact our competitive positioning.

We have entered into forward contracts to hedge a significant portion of the forecasted foreign currency inflows until March 2006. Though the forward contracts minimize the impact of volatility in foreign exchange rates on our income statement, this could result in our realizations of foreign currency denominated revenues or our foreign currency denominated expenses to be at a rate different from prevailing market rates and different from the rates realized or incurred by our competitors. This could adversely affect our competitive positioning in the market.

An economic slowdown, terrorist attacks in the United States, and other acts of violence or war could delay or reduce the number of new purchase orders we receive and disrupt our operations in the United States, thereby negatively affecting our financial results and prospects.

Approximately 69% of our Global IT Services and Products revenue are from the United States. During an economic slowdown our clients may delay or reduce their IT spending significantly, which may in turn lower the demand for our services and affect our financial results. Further, terrorist attacks in the United States could cause clients in the U.S. to delay their decisions on IT spending, which could affect our financial results. Although we

### **Table of Contents**

continue to believe that we have a strong competitive position in the United States, we have increased our efforts to geographically diversify our clients and revenue.

We may face difficulties in providing end-to-end business solutions for our clients that could cause clients to discontinue their work with us, which in turn could harm our business.

We have been expanding the nature and scope of our engagements and have added new service offerings, such as IT consulting, business process management, systems integration and IT outsourcing. The success of these service offerings is dependent, in part, upon continued demand for such services by our existing and new clients and our ability to meet this demand in a cost-competitive and effective manner. In addition, our ability to effectively offer a wider breadth of end-to-end business solutions depends on our ability to attract existing or new clients to these service offerings. To obtain engagements for such end-to-end solutions, we also are more likely to compete with large, well-established international consulting firms, resulting in increased competition and marketing costs. Accordingly, we cannot be certain that our new service offerings will effectively meet client needs or that we will be able to attract existing and new clients to these service offerings.

The increased breadth of our service offerings may result in larger and more complex projects with our clients. This will require us to establish closer relationships with our clients and a thorough understanding of their operations. Our ability to establish such relationships will depend on a number of factors including the proficiency of our IT professionals and our management personnel.

Larger projects may involve multiple engagements or stages, and there is a risk that a client may choose not to retain us for additional stages or may cancel or delay additional planned engagements. These terminations, cancellations or delays may result from the business or financial condition of our clients or the economy generally, as opposed to factors related to the quality of our services. Such cancellations or delays make it difficult to plan for project resource requirements, and inaccuracies in such resource planning may have a negative impact on our profitability.

Our success depends in large part upon our management team and other highly skilled professionals. If we fail to retain and attract these personnel, our business may be unable to grow and our revenue could decline, which may decrease the value of our shareholders investment.

We are highly dependent on the senior members of our management team, including the continued efforts of our Chairman and Managing Director. Our ability to execute project engagements and to obtain new clients depends in large part on our ability to attract, train, motivate and retain highly skilled professionals, especially project managers, software engineers and other senior technical personnel. If we cannot hire and retain additional qualified personnel, our ability to bid on and obtain new projects and to continue to expand our business will be impaired and our revenue could decline. We believe that there is significant competition for professionals with the skills necessary to perform the services we offer. We may not be able to hire and retain enough skilled and experienced employees to replace those who leave. Additionally, we may not be able to re-deploy and retrain our employees to keep pace with continuing changes in technology, evolving standards and changing client preferences. We are experiencing high employee attrition rates, in line with industry, in our BPO services business. Continued employee attrition rates in this business may adversely affect our revenues and profitability.

Recently, the Maharashtra state government introduced legislation requiring that certain employers in the State give preferential hiring treatment to various under-represented groups resident within the State. The quality of our work force is critical to our business. If the legislation becomes effective, our ability to hire the most highly qualified technology professionals in the State of Maharashtra may be hindered.

Our Global IT Services and Products service revenue depend to a large extent on a small number of clients, and our revenue could decline if we lose a major client.

We currently derive, and believe we will continue to derive, a significant portion of our Global IT Services and Products service revenue from a limited number of corporate clients. The loss of a major client or a significant reduction in the service performed for a major client could result in a reduction of our revenue. Transco, our largest

### **Table of Contents**

client for 5% and 4% of our Global IT Services and Products revenue for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and nine months ended December 2004, respectively. For the same periods, our ten largest clients accounted for 33% and 29% of our Global IT Services and Products revenue. The volume of work we perform for specific clients may vary from year to year, particularly since we typically are not the only outside service provider for our clients. Thus, a major client in one year may not provide the same level of revenue in a subsequent year.

There are a number of factors, other than our performance, that could cause the loss of a client and that may not be predictable. In certain cases, clients have reduced their spending on IT services due to challenging economic environment and consequently have reduced the volume of business with us. If we were to lose one of our major clients or have significantly lower volume of business with them, our revenue and profitability could be reduced. We continually strive to reduce our dependence on revenue from services rendered to any one client.

Restrictions on immigration may affect our ability to compete for and provide services to clients in the United States, which could hamper our growth and cause our revenue to decline.

If U.S. immigration laws change and make it more difficult for us to obtain H-1B and L-1 visas for our employees, our ability to compete for and provide services to clients in the United States could be impaired. In response to recent terrorist attacks in the United States, the U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services has increased the level of scrutiny in granting and decreased the number of its grants. This restriction and any other changes in turn could hamper our growth and cause our revenue to decline. Our employees who work on site at client facilities or at our facilities in the United States on temporary and extended assignments typically must obtain visas.

A majority of our personnel in the United States hold H-1B visas or L-1 visas. An H-1B visa is a temporary work visa, which allows the employee to remain in the U.S. while he or she remains an employee of the sponsoring firm, and the L-1 visa is an intra-company transfer visa, which only allows the employee to remain in the United States temporarily. Although there is no limit to new L-1 petitions, there is a limit to the aggregate number of new H-1B petitions that the U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services may approve in any government fiscal year. The U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Service recently limited the number of H-1B visas that may be granted in fiscal year 2004 to 65,000 from 195,000 in each of the prior three years.

We currently have sufficient personnel with valid H-1B visas, however we cannot assure you that we will continue to be able to obtain any or a sufficient number of H-1B visas on the same time schedule as we have previously obtained, or at all.

We focus on high-growth industries, such as networking and communications. Any decrease in demand for technology in such industries may significantly decrease the demand for our services, which may impair our growth and cause our revenue to decline.

Approximately 33% of our Global IT Services and Products business is derived from clients in high growth industries who use our IT services for networking and communications equipment. The rapid economic slowdown in the U.S. may adversely affect the growth prospects of these companies. Any significant decrease in the growth of these industries will decrease the demand for our services and could reduce our revenue.

Our failure to complete fixed-price, fixed-timeframe contracts on budget and on time may negatively affect our profitability, which could decrease the value of our shareholders investment.

We offer a portion of our services on a fixed-price, fixed-timeframe basis, rather than on a time-and-materials basis. Although we use specified software engineering processes and our past project experience to reduce the risks associated with estimating, planning and performing fixed-price, fixed-timeframe projects, we bear the risk of cost

overruns, completion delays and wage inflation in connection with these projects. If we fail to accurately estimate the resources and time required for a project, future rates of wage inflation and currency exchange rates, or if we fail to complete our contractual obligations within the contracted timeframe, our profitability may suffer.

#### **Table of Contents**

## Disruptions in telecommunications could harm our service model, which could result in a reduction of our revenue.

A significant element of our business strategy is to continue to leverage and expand our software development centers in Bangalore, Chennai, Hyderabad and Pune, India, as well as overseas. We believe that the use of a strategically located network of software development centers will provide us with cost advantages, the ability to attract highly skilled personnel in various regions of the country and the world, the ability to service clients on a regional and global basis and the ability to provide services to our clients 24 hours a day, seven days a week. Part of our service model is to maintain active voice and data communications between our main offices in Bangalore, our clients—offices, and our other software development and support facilities. Although we maintain redundancy facilities and satellite communications links, any significant loss in our ability to transmit voice and data through satellite and telephone communications could result in a disruption in business, thereby hindering our performance or our ability to complete client projects on time. This, in turn, could lead to a reduction of our revenue.

# Our international operations subject us to risks inherent in doing business on an international level that could harm our operating results.

Currently, we have software development facilities in six countries around the world. The majority of our software development facilities are located in India. We intend to establish new development facilities in Southeast Asia and Europe. We have not yet made substantial contractual commitments to establish any new facilities and we cannot assure you that we will not significantly alter or reduce our proposed expansion plans. Because of our limited experience with facilities outside of India, we are subject to additional risks related to our international expansion strategy, including risks related to complying with a wide variety of national and local laws, restrictions on the import and export of certain technologies and multiple and possibly overlapping tax structures. In addition, we may face competition in other countries from companies that may have more experience with operations in such countries or with international operations generally. We may also face difficulties integrating new facilities in different countries into our existing operations, as well as integrating employees that we hire in different countries into our existing corporate culture. In addition, our international expansion strategy in Southeast Asia, particularly in China, may face difficulty resulting from the outbreak of Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome or SARS or other contagious diseases. Our international expansion plans may not be successful and we may not be able to compete effectively in other countries.

# Our business will suffer if we fail to anticipate and develop new services and enhance existing services in order to keep pace with rapid changes in technology and the industries on which we focus.

The IT services market is characterized by rapid technological change, evolving industry standards, changing client preferences and new product and service introductions. Our future success will depend on our ability to anticipate these advances and develop new product and service offerings to meet client needs. We may not be successful in anticipating or responding to these advances in a timely basis, or, if we do respond, the services or technologies we develop may not be successful in the marketplace. Further, products, services or technologies that are developed by our competitors may render our services non-competitive or obsolete.

# Most of our client contracts can typically be terminated without cause and with little or no notice or penalty, which could negatively impact our revenue and profitability.

Our clients typically retain us on a non-exclusive, project-by-project basis. Most of our client contracts, including those that are on a fixed-price, fixed-timeframe basis, can be terminated with or without cause, with between zero and ninety days notice and without termination-related penalties. Additionally, most of our contracts with clients are typically limited to discrete projects without any commitment to a specific volume of business or future work. Our

business is dependent on the decisions and actions of our clients, and there are a number of factors relating to our clients that are outside our control that might result in the termination of a project or the loss of a client, including:

financial difficulties for a client;

- a change in strategic priorities, resulting in a reduced level of IT spending;
- a demand for price reductions; and
- a change in outsourcing strategy by moving more work to client in-house IT departments or to our competitors.

#### **Table of Contents**

We may engage in future acquisitions, investments, strategic partnerships or other ventures that may harm our performance, dilute our shareholders ownership and cause us to incur debt or assume contingent liabilities.

We have acquired and in the future may acquire or make investments in complementary businesses, technologies, services or products, or enter into strategic partnerships with parties who can provide access to those assets. We may not identify suitable acquisition, investment or strategic partnership candidates, or if we do identify suitable candidates, we may not complete those transactions on terms commercially acceptable to us or at all. We could have difficulty in assimilating the personnel, operations, technology and software of the acquired company. In addition, the key personnel of the acquired company may decide not to work for us. If we make other types of acquisitions, we could have difficulty in integrating the acquired products, services or technologies into our operations. These difficulties could disrupt our ongoing business, distract our management and employees and increase our expenses.

# Our revenues could be significantly affected if the governments, in geographies we operate in, restrict companies from outsourcing work to foreign corporations

In the U.S., there is a nascent economic recovery, however the unemployment levels have not declined significantly from the pre- economic recovery levels. There has been concern among the legislators about the impact of outsourcing on unemployment levels in the U.S. Legislation has been proposed to prohibit federal and state governments from outsourcing IT and IT enabled services to foreign corporations. Legislators have also proposed to introduce economic deterrents for U.S. companies outsourcing work to foreign corporations.

Independent research agencies have conducted research and concluded that outsourcing benefits the U.S. economy. Several U.S. companies have also supported outsourcing as a competitive advantage. However, if the proposed laws come into effect it would adversely affect our revenues and profitability.

# Our BPO services revenue depend to a large extent on a small number of clients, and our revenue could decline if a major client reduces the volume of services obtained from us

We currently derive, and believe we will continue to derive, a significant portion of our BPO services revenue from a limited number of corporate clients. The reduction in volume of work done to a major client could result in a reduction of our revenue.

There are a number of factors that could cause the loss of a client and such factors are not predictable. We could fail to achieve performance standards due to a lack of clarity between us and the client on the performance standards or due to deficiencies in processes. In certain cases, a client could reduce their spending on such services due to a challenging economic environment and consequently reduce the volume and profitability of business with us. In other cases, a client could reduce its spending on such services with us and form internal competing operations in the U.S., India or other price competitive geographies.

## We may be liable to our clients for damages caused by system failures, which could damage our reputation and cause us to lose customers.

Many of our contracts involve projects that are critical to the operations of our clients businesses and provide benefits that may be difficult to quantify. Any failure in a client s system could result in a claim for substantial damages against us, regardless of our responsibility for such failure. Although we attempt to limit our contractual liability for consequential damages in rendering our services, we cannot be assured that the limitations on liability we provide for in our service contracts will be enforceable in all cases, or that they will otherwise protect us from liability for damages.

#### **Table of Contents**

Our earnings would be adversely affected upon adoption of an accounting policy to expense stock options based on a fair value method.

We do not currently deduct the expense of employee stock option grants from our income based on the fair value method. We have adopted the pro forma disclosure provisions of SFAS No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation. Recently, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued FASB Statement No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-Based Payment requiring companies to change their accounting policies to record the fair value of stock options issued to employees as an expense. We are required to adopt SFAS 123R from July 1, 2005. The change in our accounting policy with respect to the treatment of employee stock option grants will adversely affect our earnings and we are evaluating the magnitude of that impact. If we had amortized the stock based compensation employee compensation expense determined under the fair value method of SFAS No. 123, our net income as reported for the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 would have been reduced by Rs. 1,630 million and Rs. 996 million, respectively.

Compliance with new and changing corporate governance and public disclosure requirements adds uncertainty to our compliance policies and increases our costs of compliance.

Changing laws, regulations and standards relating to accounting, corporate governance and public disclosure, including the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, new SEC regulations, NYSE rules, Securities and Exchange Board of India rules, and Indian stock market listing regulations are creating uncertainty for companies like ours. These new or changed laws, regulations and standards may lack specificity and are subject to varying interpretations. Their application in practice may evolve over time as new guidance is provided by regulatory and governing bodies. This could result in continuing uncertainty regarding compliance matters and higher costs of compliance as a result of ongoing revisions to such governance standards.

### Risks Related to Investments in Indian Companies.

We are incorporated in India, and substantially all of our assets and our employees are located in India. Consequently, our financial performance and the market price of our ADSs will be affected by political, social and economic developments affecting India, Government of India policies, including taxation and foreign investment policies, government currency exchange control, as well as changes in exchange rates and interest rates.

Wages in India have historically been lower than wages in the United States and Europe, which has been one of our competitive advantages. Wage increases in India may prevent us from sustaining this competitive advantage and may reduce our profit margins.

Our wage costs in India have historically been significantly lower than wage costs in the United States and Europe for comparably skilled professionals, and this has been one of our competitive advantages. However, wage increases in India may prevent us from sustaining this competitive advantage and may negatively affect our profit margins. We may need to increase the levels of our employee compensation more rapidly than in the past to retain talent. Unless we are able to continue to increase the efficiency and productivity of our employees, wage increases in the long term may reduce our profit margins.

Our costs could increase if the Government of India reduces or withholds tax benefits and other incentives it provides to us.

Currently, we benefit from certain tax incentives under Indian tax laws. As a result of these incentives, our operations have been subject to relatively insignificant Indian tax liabilities. These tax incentives currently include a 10-year tax holiday from payment of Indian corporate income taxes for our Global IT Services and Products business

operated from specially designated Software Technology Parks in India and an income tax deduction of 100% for profits derived from exporting information technology services. As a result, a substantial portion of our pre-tax income has not been subject to significant tax in recent years. For the nine months ended December 31, 2003 and 2004 our tax benefits were Rs. 1,568 million and Rs. 2,606 million respectively, from such tax incentives. We are

#### **Table of Contents**

currently also eligible for exemptions from other taxes, including customs duties. The Finance Act, 2000 phases out the tax holiday over a ten year period from the financial year 1999-2000 to financial year 2008-2009. Our current tax holidays expire in stages by 2009. For companies opting for the 100% tax deduction for profits derived from exporting information technology services, the Finance Act, 2000 phases out the income tax deduction over the next five years beginning on April 1, 2000. When our tax holiday and income tax deduction exemptions expire or terminate, our costs will increase. Additionally, the government of India could enact similar laws in the future, which could further impair our other tax incentives.

On or about March 25, 2004, we received an assessment order from the Deputy Commissioner of Income Tax, Bangalore, India in connection with our regular assessment of our income tax return for the year ended March 31, 2001. The assessment order disallows a taxable income deduction we made under Section 10A of the Income Tax Act, 1961 of India pertaining to some of our software development units located in Bangalore. Section 10A of the Income Tax Act, 1961 provides a ten-year tax holiday for setting up software development units in Software Technology Parks of India (STPI). The assessing officer s claim is based, among other things, upon the premise that in order for such software development units to qualify for the special tax treatment and corresponding tax deduction, we should have obtained a license for each such new unit located in the STPI. We have instead formed such new units with STPI approval under our original STPI licenses obtained in 1992. The assessment order claims that the disallowance, along with other disallowances, requires us to make a payment of Rs. 2,614 million, or approximately US\$ 60 million. Based on our assessment of the merits of the claim, we have made a provision in the amount of Rs. 300 million, or approximately US\$ 7 million on our balance sheet. In the opinion of management, the remainder of the amount referred to in the assessment order is without merit. We filed an appeal before the first appellate authority of the relevant tax department, known as the Commissioner (Appeals), on April 22, 2004 challenging the assessment order. Although we currently believe we will ultimately prevail in our appeal, the results of such appeal, and any subsequent appeals, cannot be predicted with certainty. Should we fail to prevail in our appeal, or any subsequent appeals, in any reporting period, the operating results of such reporting period could be materially adversely affected.

## Regional conflicts in South Asia could adversely affect the Indian economy, disrupt our operations and cause our business to suffer.

South Asia has from time to time experienced instances of civil unrest and hostilities among neighboring countries, including between India and Pakistan. In recent years there have been military confrontations between India and Pakistan that have occurred in the region of Kashmir and along the India-Pakistan border. The potential for hostilities between the two countries is high due to terrorist incidents in India and the aggravated geopolitical situation in the region. Both countries have initiated active measures to reduce hostilities. Military activity or terrorist attacks in the future could influence the Indian economy by disrupting communications and making travel more difficult and such political tensions could create a greater perception that investments in Indian companies involve higher degrees of risk. This, in turn, could have a material adverse effect on the market for securities of Indian companies, including our equity shares and our ADSs, and on the market for our services.

Political instability in the Indian government could delay the liberalization of the Indian economy and adversely affect economic conditions in India generally, which could impact our financial results and prospects.

Since 1991, successive Indian governments have pursued policies of economic liberalization, including significantly relaxing restrictions on the private sector. Nevertheless, the role of the Indian central and state governments in the Indian economy as producers, consumers and regulators has remained significant. The last general elections were held in the month of May 2004. The ruling coalition government, which has over last several years, pushed significant economic reforms was voted out of power and a new coalition government has come to the helm. The new government has announced policies and taken initiatives that support the continued economic liberalization policies that have been pursued by previous government. Although we believe that it is more likely than not that the

process of economic liberalization will continue, we cannot assure you that these liberalization policies will continue in the future. The rate of economic liberalization could change, and specific laws and policies affecting technology companies, foreign investment, currency exchange and other matters affecting investment in our securities could change as well. A significant change in India s economic liberalization and deregulation policies could adversely affect business and economic conditions in India generally and our business in particular.

#### **Table of Contents**

The new government is a coalition of several parties and withdrawal of one or more of these parties could result in political instability. Such instability could delay the reform of the Indian economy and could have a material adverse effect on the market for securities of Indian companies, including our equity shares and our ADSs, and on the market for our services.

Indian law limits our ability to raise capital outside India and may limit the ability of others to acquire us, which could prevent us from operating our business or entering into a transaction that is in the best interests of our shareholders.

Indian law constrains our ability to raise capital outside India through the issuance of equity or convertible debt securities. Generally, any foreign investment in, or an acquisition of, an Indian company requires approval from relevant government authorities in India, including the Reserve Bank of India. However, subject to certain exceptions, the Government of India currently does not require prior approvals for IT companies like us. If we are required to seek the approval of the government of India and the Government of India does not approve the investment or implements a limit on the foreign equity ownership of IT companies, our ability to seek and obtain additional equity investment by foreign investors will be limited. In addition, these restrictions, if applied to us, may prevent us from entering into a transaction, such as an acquisition by a non-Indian company, that would otherwise be beneficial for our company and the holders of our equity shares and ADSs.

Our ability to acquire companies organized outside India depends on the approval of the Government of India. Our failure to obtain approval from the Government of India for acquisition of companies organized outside India may restrict our international growth, which could negatively affect our revenue.

The Ministry of Finance of the Government of India and/or the Reserve Bank of India must approve our acquisition of any company organized outside of India. The Government of India has recently issued a policy statement permitting the acquisition of companies organized outside India for a transaction value not exceeding 100% of the networth of the acquiring company and:

if in cash, up to 100% of the proceeds from an ADS offering; and

if in stock, the greater of \$100 million or ten times the acquiring company s previous fiscal year s export earnings.

We cannot assure you that any required approval from the Reserve Bank of India and or the Ministry of Finance or any other government agency can be obtained. Our failure to obtain approval from the Government of India for acquisitions of companies organized outside India may restrict our international growth, which could negatively affect our revenue.

It may be difficult for you to enforce any judgment obtained in the United States against us, the selling shareholders or our affiliates.

We are incorporated under the laws of India and many of our directors and executive officers, reside outside the United States. Virtually all of our assets and the assets of many of these persons are located outside the United States. As a result, you may be unable to effect service of process upon us outside India or upon such persons outside their jurisdiction of residence. In addition, you may be unable to enforce against us in courts outside of India, or against these persons outside the jurisdiction of their residence, judgments obtained in courts of the United States, including judgments predicated solely upon the federal securities laws of the United States.

We have been advised by our Indian counsel that the United States and India do not currently have a treaty providing for reciprocal recognition and enforcement of judgments (other than arbitration awards) in civil and

commercial matters. Therefore, a final judgment for the payment of money rendered by any federal or state court in the United States on civil liability, whether or not predicated solely upon the federal securities laws of the United States, would not be enforceable in India. However, the party in whose favor such final judgment is rendered may bring a new suit in a competent court in India based on a final judgment that has been obtained in the United States. The suit must be brought in India within three years from the date of the judgment in the same manner as any other

#### **Table of Contents**

suit filed to enforce a civil liability in India. It is unlikely that a court in India would award damages on the same basis as a foreign court if an action is brought in India. Furthermore, it is unlikely that an Indian court would enforce foreign judgments if it viewed the amount of damages awarded as excessive or inconsistent with Indian practice. A party seeking to enforce a foreign judgment in India is required to obtain approval from the Reserve Bank of India under the Foreign Exchange Management Act, 1999, to execute such a judgment or to repatriate any amount recovered.

The laws of India do not protect intellectual property rights to the same extent as those of the United States, and we may be unsuccessful in protecting our intellectual property rights. Unauthorized use of our intellectual property may result in development of technology, products or services which compete with our products. We may also be subject to third-party claims of intellectual property infringement.

Our intellectual property rights are important to our business. We rely on a combination of copyright and trademark laws, trade secrets, confidentiality procedures and contractual provisions to protect our intellectual property. However, the laws of India do not protect proprietary rights to the same extent as laws in the United States. Therefore, our efforts to protect our intellectual property may not be adequate. Our competitors may independently develop similar technology or duplicate our products or services. Unauthorized parties may infringe upon or misappropriate our products, services or proprietary information.

The misappropriation or duplication of our intellectual property could disrupt our ongoing business, distract our management and employees, reduce our revenue and increase our expenses. We may need to litigate to enforce our intellectual property rights or to determine the validity and scope of the proprietary rights of others. Any such litigation could be time-consuming and costly. As the number of patents, copyrights and other intellectual property rights in our industry increases, and as the coverage of these rights increases, we believe that companies in our industry will face more frequent infringement claims. Defending against these claims, even if not meritorious, could be expensive and divert our attention and resources from operating our company.

Although we believe that our intellectual property rights do not infringe on the intellectual property rights of any other party, infringement claims may be asserted against us in the future. If we become liable to third parties for infringing their intellectual property rights, we could be required to pay a substantial damage award and be forced to develop non-infringing technology, obtain a license or cease selling the applications or products that contain the infringing technology. We may be unable to develop non-infringing technology or to obtain a license on commercially reasonable terms, or at all.

#### Risks Related to the ADSs

#### Sales of our equity shares may adversely affect the prices of our equity shares and the ADSs.

Sales of substantial amounts of our equity shares, including sales by insiders, in the public market, or the perception that such sales may occur, could adversely affect the prevailing market price of our equity shares or the ADSs or our ability to raise capital through an offering of our securities. In the future, we may also sponsor the sale of shares currently held by some of our shareholders, or issue new shares. We can make no prediction as to the timing of any such sales or the effect, if any, that future sales of our equity shares, or the availability of our equity shares for future sale, will have on the market price of our equity shares or ADSs prevailing from time to time.

### An active or liquid trading market for our ADSs is not assured.

An active, liquid trading market for our ADSs may not be maintained in the long term. Loss of liquidity could increase the price volatility of our ADSs.

Indian law imposes foreign investment restrictions that limit a holder s ability to convert equity shares into ADSs, which may cause our ADSs to trade at a premium or discount to the market price of our equity shares.

Except under limited circumstances, the Reserve Bank of India must approve the sale of equity shares underlying ADSs by a non-resident of India to a resident of India. Since foreign exchange controls are in effect in

#### **Table of Contents**

India, the Reserve Bank of India will also approve the price at which equity shares are transferred based on a specified formula, and a higher price per share may not be permitted. Additionally, except under certain limited circumstances, if an investor seeks to convert the rupee proceeds from a sale of equity shares in India into foreign currency and then repatriate that foreign currency from India, he or she will have to obtain an additional Reserve Bank of India approval for each transaction. Required approval from the Reserve Bank of India or any other government agency may not be obtained on terms favorable to a non-resident investor or at all.

Investors who exchange ADSs for the underlying equity shares and are not holders of record will be required to declare to us details of the holder of record, and the holder of record will be required to disclose the details of the beneficial owner. Any investor who fails to comply with this requirement may be liable for a fine of up to Rs. 1,000 for each day such failure continues. Such restrictions on foreign ownership of the underlying equity shares may cause our ADSs to trade at a premium or discount to the equity shares.

## An investor in our ADSs may not be able to exercise preemptive rights for additional shares and may thereby suffer dilution of his or her equity interest in us.

Under the Indian Companies Act, a company incorporated in India must offer its holders of equity shares preemptive rights to subscribe and pay for a proportionate number of shares to maintain their existing ownership percentages prior to the issuance of any new equity shares, unless such preemptive rights have been waived by three-fourths of the shares voting on the resolution to waive such rights. Holders of ADSs may be unable to exercise preemptive rights for equity shares underlying ADSs unless a registration statement under the Securities Act is effective with respect to such rights or an exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act is available. We are not obligated to prepare and file such a registration statement and our decision to do so will depend on the costs and potential liabilities associated with any such registration statement, as well as the perceived benefits of enabling the holders of ADSs to exercise their preemptive rights, and any other factors we consider appropriate at the time. No assurance can be given that we would file a registration statement under these circumstances. If we issue any such securities in the future, such securities may be issued to the Depositary, which may sell such securities for the benefit of the holders of the ADSs. There can be no assurance as to the value, if any, the Depositary would receive upon the sale of such securities. To the extent that holders of ADSs are unable to exercise preemptive rights granted in respect of the equity shares represented by their ADSs, their proportional interests in us would be reduced.

#### ADS holders may be restricted in their ability to exercise voting rights.

At our request, the Depositary will mail to you any notice of shareholders meeting received from us together with information explaining how to instruct the Depositary to exercise the voting rights of the securities represented by ADSs. If the Depositary receives voting instructions from you in time, relating to matters that have been forwarded to you, it will endeavor to vote the securities represented by your ADSs in accordance with such voting instructions. However, the ability of the Depositary to carry out voting instructions may be limited by practical and legal limitations and the terms of the securities on deposit. We cannot assure that you will receive voting materials in time to enable you to return voting instructions to the Depositary in a timely manner. Securities for which no voting instructions have been received will not be voted. There may be other communications, notices or offerings that we only make to holders of our equity shares, which will not be forwarded to holders of ADSs. Accordingly, you may not be able to participate in all offerings, transactions or votes that are made available to holders of our equity shares.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Item 4. Controls and Procedures**

Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures.

Our management evaluated, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 6-K. Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer have concluded that the disclosure controls and procedures are effective and ensure that material information relating to Wipro is made known to them by others within the Company and to ensure that information we are required to disclose in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act of 1934 is recorded, processed, summarized and reported appropriately.

Change in internal control over financial reporting.

There was no change in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 6-K that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II OTHER INFORMATION

### Item 1. Legal proceedings

Income tax. In the year ended March 31, 2004, we received an assessment order from the Deputy Commissioner of Income Tax, Bangalore, India in connection with our regular assessment of our income tax return for the year ended March 31, 2001. The assessment order disallows a taxable income deduction we made under Section 10A of the Income Tax Act, 1961 of India pertaining to some of our software development units located in Bangalore. Section 10A of the Income Tax Act, 1961 provides a ten-year tax holiday for setting up software development units in STPI. The assessing officer s claim is based, among other things, upon the premise that in order for such software development units to qualify for the special tax treatment and corresponding tax deduction, we should have obtained a license for each such new unit located in the STPI. We have instead formed such new units with STPI approval under our original STPI licenses obtained in 1992. The assessment order claims that the disallowance, along with other disallowances, requires us to make a payment of Rs. 2,614 million, or approximately US\$ 60 million. Based on our assessment of the merits of the claim, we have made a provision in the amount of Rs. 300 million, or approximately US\$ 7 million. In the opinion of management, the remainder of the amount referred to in the assessment order is without merit. We filed an appeal before the first appellate authority of the relevant tax department, known as the Commissioner (Appeals), on April 22, 2004 challenging the assessment order. Although we currently believe we will ultimately prevail in our appeal, the results of such appeal, and any subsequent appeals, cannot be predicted with certainty. Should we fail to prevail in our appeal, or any subsequent appeals, in any reporting period, the operating results of such reporting period could be materially adversely affected.

Intellectual property. By letters dated July 10 and October 8, 2003, attorneys for Louis J. Cutrona, Jr. and Winpro, Inc. (collectively Winpro) alleged that Wipro s use of its WIPRO name and trademark in the United States constitutes infringement of Winpro s rights. On July 10, 2003, Winpro petitioned the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office (PTO) to cancel Wipro s federally registered WIPRO trademark. By letter to Winpro dated August 12, 2003, Wipro denied Winpro s allegations. On September 12, 2003, Winpro filed with the PTO an amended petition, alleging trademark infringement and seeking cancellation of the WIPRO registration. On December 19, 2003, Wipro filed with the PTO an answer denying the substantive allegations of the amended petition and asserting various affirmative defenses. On

October 18, 2004, Wipro Trademarks Holding Ltd, Winpro, Inc., Louis J. Cutrona, Jr. and Teleonetics Ltd amicably resolved these matters and the parties agreed that their respective trademarks could co-exist

#### **Table of Contents**

in the United States of America. In accordance with the settlement agreement among the parties, both petitions for cancellation have been withdrawn with prejudice.

#### Item 2. Changes in Securities and Use of Proceeds

On October 19, 2000, we completed our initial public offering in the United States, or U.S. IPO, of 9,487,500 American Depositary Shares representing 9,487,500 equity shares (adjusted for stock dividend in June 2004 of two ADSs for each ADS), par value Rs. 2 per share (including the exercise of the underwriters—over allotment option consisting of 1,237,500 American Depositary Shares representing 1,237,500 equity shares), at a public offering price of \$13.79 per American Depositary Share, pursuant to a registration statement filed on Form F-1 (File No. 333-46278) with the Securities Exchange Commission (the Registration Statement—). All of the shares registered were sold. The managing underwriters were Morgan Stanley Dean Witter, Credit Suisse First Boston, and Banc of America Securities. Aggregate gross proceeds to Wipro (prior to deduction of underwriting discounts and commissions and expenses of the offering) were \$130,848,438. There were no selling stockholders in the U.S. IPO.

We paid underwriting discounts and commissions of \$5,888,180. The net proceeds from the offering after underwriting discounts and commissions were \$124,960,258.

Net proceeds from the offering were invested in highly liquid money market instruments. In July 2002 we acquired a 62% equity interest in Spectramind e-Services Private Limited for a consideration of Rs 3,691 million (\$75.82 million) in cash. A portion of the consideration amounting to \$60.49 million was paid out of net proceeds from the offering. In December 2002, we acquired the global energy practice of American Management Systems for an aggregate consideration of Rs. 1,180 million (\$24.58 million). A portion of the consideration, amounting to \$21.46 million, was paid out of the net proceeds from the offering. In May 2003, we acquired Wipro Nervewire for an aggregate consideration of Rs 836 million (\$17.7 million). The consideration, amounting to \$17.7 million, was paid out of the net proceeds from the offering. The balance of net proceeds from the offering was brought back to India. None of the net proceeds from the initial public offering were paid, directly or indirectly, to any of our directors, officers or general partners or any of their associates, or to any persons owning ten percent or more of any class of our equity securities, or any affiliates.

## Item 3. Default upon senior securities

None

Item 4. Submission of matters to a vote of security holders.

None

#### Item 5. Other information

None

#### Item 6: Exhibits and reports

The Exhibit Index attached hereto is incorporated by reference to this item.

#### **EXHIBIT INDEX**

#### **Exhibit Number**

## **Description of Document**

- \*3.1 Articles of Association of Wipro Limited, as amended.
- \*3.2 Memorandum of Association of Wipro Limited, as amended.
- \*3.3 Certificate of Incorporation of Wipro Limited, as amended.
- \*4.1 Form of Deposit Agreement (including as an exhibit, the form of American Depositary Receipt).

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Exhibit Number**

### **Description of Document**

- \*4.2 Wipro s specimen certificate for equity shares.
- 19.1 Wipro Quarterly report to the shareholders for the quarter ended December 31, 2004.
- 31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
- 31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
  - 32 Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer under Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.

<sup>\*</sup> Incorporated by reference to exhibits filed with the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form F-1 (File No. 333-46278) in the form declared effective September 26, 2000.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Company has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly organized.

Dated: February 14, 2005 WIPRO LIMITED

/s/ Suresh C. Senapaty

Suresh C. Senapaty
Executive Vice President, Finance

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **EXHIBIT INDEX**

## Exhibit Number Description of Document

- \*3.1 Articles of Association of Wipro Limited, as amended.
- \*3.2 Memorandum of Association of Wipro Limited, as amended.
- \*3.3 Certificate of Incorporation of Wipro Limited, as amended.
- \*4.1 Form of Deposit Agreement (including as an exhibit, the form of American Depositary Receipt).
- \*4.2 Wipro s specimen certificate for equity shares.
- 19.1 Wipro Quarterly report to the shareholders for the quarter ended December 31, 2004.
- 31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
- 31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
  - 32 Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer under Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.